CITY OF WEST TORRENS MUNICIPAL OFFICERS ENTERPRISE AGREEMENT 2011

File No. 2691 of 2011

This Agreement shall come into force on and from 13 July 2011 and have a life extending until 30 June 2014.

THE COMMISSION HEREBY APPROVES THIS ENTERPRISE AGREEMENT PURSUANT TO SECTION 79 OF THE FAIR WORK ACT 1994.

DATED 13 JULY 2011.

COMMISSION MEMBER





City of West Torrens

Municipal Officers Enterprise Agreement 2011

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.	Application and operation of agreement	6
1.1	Title	6
1.2	Parties bound	6
1.3	Date of operation	6
1.4	Definitions	6
1.5	Relationship to parent Award	8
1.6	Enterprise consultative committee (ECC)	8
1.7	Single bargaining unit	9
1.8	Workplace Culture	10
1.9	Commitment	10
1.10	D Benchmarking	11
1.11	Customer service standards	12
1.12	Continuous improvement	12
1.13	B Local area workplace agreements (LAWA's)	13
1.14	No extra claims	14
1.15	Review of agreement	14
1.16	Access to agreement	14
2.	Fair treatment and employee health, safety and wellbeing	15
2.1	Fair treatment	15
2.2	Employee assistance program (EAP)	15
2.3	Occupational health safety and welfare (OHSW)	16
2.3	Journey accident insurance	18
2.4	Healthy lifestyle incentives	18
3.	Communication and Dispute Resolution	20
3.1	Workplace relations	20
3.2	Dispute resolution	21
3.3	Change management	22
4.	Employment Relationships	25
4.1	Recruitment and selection	25
4.2	Part time employment and job sharing	26
4.3	Fixed term contract employment	26
4.4	Secondments	27
4.5	Use of casual employees	27
4.6	Contracting out/competitive tendering	28
4.7	Employment security, redeployment and redundancy	29

5.	Rates of Pay and Related Matters	33
5.1	Salary increases	33
5.2	Superannuation	33
5.3	Salary sacrifice opportunities	34
5.4	Corporate wardrobe or uniform	35
5.5	Graduate progression	36
5.6	Overpayment of wages	36
6.	Working arrangements	37
6.1	Hours of work	37
6.2	Part time employees hours of work	37
6.3	Penalty rates	38
6.4	Meal breaks	38
6.5	Overtime	39
6.6	Rostered days off (RDOs)	40
6.7	Flexible working arrangements for fixed periods	40
7.	Leave and Public Holidays	42
7.1	Annual leave	42
7.2	Annual leave loading	43
7.3	Bereavement leave	44
7.4	Unpaid compassionate leave	44
7.5	Long service leave	45
7.6	Parental leave	45
7.7	Personal leave	47
7.8	Community services leave	48
7.9	Special leave without pay	49
7.10	Cultural leave	51
8.	Employee development and training	52
8.1	Training and development	52
8.2	Study assistance	52
8.3	Professional Membership	53
8.4	Performance development program	53
9.	Miscellaneous	54
9.1	ASU representatives	54
9.2	Association/ASU training leave	54
9.3	Noticeboard	55

10.	10. Schedules		
Schedule 1		Library Service – Local Area Work Agreement	56
Sc	hedule 2	City Works – Local Area Work Agreement	56
Schedule 3		St Martins – Local Area Work Agreement	56
Schedule 4		Schedule of MO Agreement Increases	56
11.	Index		58

1. Application and operation of agreement

1.1 Title

This Agreement will be known as the City of West Torrens Municipal Officers Enterprise Agreement 2011.

1.2 Parties bound

- 1.2.1. This Agreement will be binding upon:
 - a. The City of West Torrens (CWT) (the employer).
 - b. Any employee who is employed pursuant to the South Australian Municipal Salaried Officers Award.
 - c. The Australian Municipal, Administrative and Clerical Services Union, hereinafter referred to as the Australian Services Union (ASU).
- 1.2.2. The employment of the Chief Executive Officer (CEO) and Senior Management Team (General Managers, Executive Managers and Managers) will not be governed by this Agreement unless the individual contract of employment expressly provides that this Agreement (or part thereof) forms part of that individual's contract of employment.

1.3 Date of operation

This Agreement comes into force on the date of certification by the South Australian Industrial Relations Commission and continues until 30 June 2014.

1.4 Definitions

For the purposes of this Agreement:

- 1.4.1. Act means the South Australia Fair Work Act 1994, as amended.
- 1.4.2. **Agreement** means the City of West Torrens Municipal Officers Enterprise Agreement 2011.
- 1.4.3. **Award** means the South Australian Municipal Salaried Officers Award.
- 1.4.4. **Business Unit** means a unit or group of employees involved in delivery of common or complementary services for the CWT. They may comprise employees governed by differing awards involved in providing services outlined above.
- 1.4.5. **Casual employee** means a person employed by the CWT under an hourly contract of hire for a period of 1300 hours or less in a continuous 12 month period measured from the anniversary date of the employee's commencement of employment.

- 1.4.6. **Community** means the elected Council, employees, residents, ratepayers, other organisations and businesses within and outside the CWT.
- 1.4.7. **Consultation** means the process that will have regard to employees' interests in the formulation of plans that have an impact upon them. It provides these employees with the opportunity to have their viewpoints heard, acknowledged and taken into account prior to a decision being made. Consultation allows for decisions to be made having due regard to all matters raised by employees.
- 1.4.8. **Employee** means any employee of the CWT who performs and is paid for work covered by this Agreement and the Award.
- 1.4.9. **Enterprise Consultative Committee** (ECC) means the committee established pursuant to Clause 1.6 of this Agreement.
- 1.4.10. **Executive Manager** means a person designated by the CWT as an Executive Manager.
- 1.4.11. **Fund** means the complying superannuation fund into which the CWT is required by law to make contributions. At the date of making this Agreement the parties agree that the employer is required to make contributions to the Local Government Superannuation Scheme (Local Super).
- 1.4.12. **General Manager** means a person designated by the CWT as a General Manager.
- 1.4.13. **Household member** means a member of an employee's household with whom they have lived for a minimum of 12 months.
- 1.4.14. **Immediate family member** means:
 - a. A spouse (including a former spouse, a de facto spouse and a former de facto spouse) of the employee. A de facto spouse, in relation to a person, means a person who lives with the first mentioned person on a bona fide domestic basis although not legally married to that person and
 - b. A child or an adult child (including an adopted child, a step-child or an ex-nuptial child), parent, grandparent, grandchild or sibling of the employee or spouse of the employee.
- 1.4.15. **Manager** means a person designated by the CWT as a Manager.
- 1.4.16. **Merit** is defined as the extent to which each applicant has abilities, aptitudes, skills, qualifications, knowledge, experience, including community experience, and personal qualities relevant to the position. It can also encompass the potential for development of an applicant.
- 1.4.17. **Part-time employee** means an employee who is contracted to work less than 76 hours on a regular fortnightly basis, excluding casual employees.

- 1.4.18. **Reasonable** means that which is agreeable to reason, sound of judgment and equitable to those involved.
- 1.4.19. **Redundancy** in relation to a CWT position will occur when the CWT no longer desires to have the position's activities/functions performed.
- 1.4.20. **Single Bargaining Unit** means the group responsible for the negotiation of the Agreement of the CWT.
- 1.4.21. **The Parties** means the CWT, the ASU and employees of the CWT covered by the Award.
- 1.4.22. **ASU Representative** means a Workplace Representative or ASU Official.
- 1.4.23. ASU Official means a paid official of the ASU.

1.5 Relationship to parent Award

- 1.5.1. This Agreement will be read in conjunction with the Award, as amended from time to time, provided that this Agreement will prevail to the extent of any inconsistency with the Award.
- 1.5.2. This Agreement replaces the City of West Torrens Enterprise Agreement (Municipal Officers) 2008.
- 1.5.3. The CWT is committed during the life of this Agreement to negotiate collectively with employees and their representatives.
- 1.5.4. During the life of this Agreement, no employees will be employed on terms and conditions which, taken as a whole, are less favourable than provided for in this Agreement.

1.6 Enterprise consultative committee (ECC)

1.6.1. Membership

- a. The enterprise consultative committee will comprise:
 - Three (3) Management Representatives nominated by the CWT.
 - Three (3) Employee Representatives elected by employees.
 - One (1) official of the ASU.
- b. A member of the ECC is entitled to appoint, in writing, a person to be his or her proxy to attend a meeting of the ECC in that member's absence.
- c. If the parties agree, an invitation can be extended to other key personnel to address relevant matters.

1.6.2. Committee role

The ECC will have a consultative and advisory role, with decisions operating as recommendations only to the parties represented. Specific responsibilities will include:

- a. Monitoring the implementation of this Agreement to ensure equity and fairness in relation to its operation.
- b. Providing a forum for the flow of information between the CWT and employees in relation to the operation of this Agreement.
- c. Providing a forum for the flow of consultation and negotiation in the development of plans for workplace reform and continuous improvement.
- d. Ensuring that the views and issues of the workforce and management are represented at meetings and are fairly heard.
- e. Considering any disputes arising out of the operation of this Agreement, subject to dispute avoidance and settlement procedures included in this Agreement being observed.

1.6.3. Information

All employees are bound to respect confidential information and not make disclosures that could be damaging to an individual, employee, work group or the CWT.

1.6.4. Meetings

- a. Meetings of the ECC will be held bimonthly, as required.
- b. Notice of the meeting and the agreed agenda, outlining the issues to be discussed, is to be provided to members of the ECC at least seven days prior to the meeting.
- c. The procedures to be adopted at meetings of the ECC will be determined by the ECC.

1.7 Single bargaining unit

- 1.7.1. The parties agree that the consultative mechanism for negotiation of the next Agreement will be the single bargaining unit and it dissolves upon certification of the Agreement.
- 1.7.2. It is recommended that the single bargaining unit consist of:
 - a. Employee Representatives, employed pursuant to the Award, and elected by the workforce.
 - b. Management Representatives nominated by the CWT.

- c. An official of the ASU with members employed by the CWT, when requested by an employee or group of employees.
- 1.7.3. The single bargaining unit will comprise an equal number of employee and management representatives, unless otherwise agreed.
- 1.7.4. If the parties agree, an invitation can be extended to other key personnel to address relevant matters.
- 1.7.5. The role of the single bargaining unit will be to work in partnership through the processes of negotiation of the next Agreement to make the CWT successful for management, employees and customers.

1.8 Workplace Culture

The parties to this Agreement will implement workplace practices aimed at enhancing job satisfaction, productivity, quality customer service and a positive workplace environment. These practices will be built on a culture of:

Fun

Integrity

Innovation

Trust

Compassion

Openness

Respect

1.9 Commitment

- 1.9.1. Employees of the CWT will use their best endeavours to provide quality service, in a changing and dynamic environment, to the community of West Torrens.
- 1.9.2. The parties agree that all employees are committed to a process of ongoing improvement with the aim of ensuring that all areas of the Organisation operate at a high level of efficiency and cost effectiveness.
- 1.9.3. This commitment will be demonstrated by:
 - a. Focusing on quality customer service.
 - b. Setting and achieving measurable outcomes.
 - c. Recognising our responsibilities within the parameters of the employment relationship to ensure that human, physical and financial resources are used to maximum effect in servicing the community.
 - d. Working in partnership with business units to find creative solutions to work problems.

- e. Developing a flexible team based family friendly working environment, to maximise service delivery objectives.
- f. Improving communications, consultation, and collaboration with the CWT community.
- g. Maintaining and, as appropriate, improving employee morale.
- h. Fostering a workplace environment that is fair and equitable.
- i. Ensuring openness and transparency of process.
- j. Delegating authority to employees.
- k. Adopting cost efficient ways of working and striving to increase productivity and efficiency through the best use of available resources.
- I. Recognising that service to the community is the basis of the existence of the CWT.
- 1.9.4. To assist in the facilitation of this process the parties acknowledge a commitment to an annual business planning process that:
 - a. Provides achievable outcomes for the community, established in collaboration with members of the relevant team.
 - b. Details operational objectives.
 - c. Commits to actions to achieve objectives as provided for in strategic and business service plans and Section 8 of the Local Government Act, 1999.
 - e. Identifies measures to quantify results.
 - f. Sets target dates and allocates responsibility for each objective.
 - g. Maintains a Performance Development Program (PDP) for all employees.

1.10 Benchmarking

- 1.10.1. The parties to this agreement acknowledge the value of benchmarking and the use of key performance indicators.
- 1.10.2. The parties to this Agreement acknowledge the CWT's prerogative to benchmark itself against others and to use key performance indicators. Both are a commitment towards achieving the objectives of the CWT's strategic management plan. Key performance indicators are being developed for quarterly reporting by management to the CWT.

- 1.10.3. The CWT acknowledges responsibility for:
 - a. The management of benchmarking initiatives taken and the development of key performance indicators.
 - b. Ensuring full and open consultation and communication with employees and the ECC.
 - c. Acknowledge the value of benchmarking and key performance indicators in the pursuit of performance excellence and industry best practice, and in highlighting past successes and achievements.

1.11 Customer service standards

- 1.11.1. The parties agree that the provision of quality customer service to the community and customers of the CWT is critical to the success of the CWT.
- 1.11.2. The parties accept that agreed customer service standards will be developed and implemented by each work group or business unit.
- 1.11.3. The parties accept that, when necessary, reorganising and redesigning of jobs will be undertaken in order to improve customer service delivery. These processes must involve consultation and collaboration with any affected employee.

1.12 Continuous improvement

- 1.12.1. The parties to this Agreement are committed to providing a focus for continuous improvement within the CWT. This commitment embraces the concept of a learning organisation when employees assist each other through support and mentoring.
- 1.12.2. During the life of the Agreement, the CWT will:
 - Ensure that there is a sustained focus on development by pursuing programs designed to manage, lead, develop and support CWT employees.
 - b. Facilitate the development of leadership at all levels by developing real opportunities for current and future leaders, and supporting the development of the skills and tools required for effective leadership.
 - c. Facilitate the development of both internal and external partnerships that will enhance operations and streamline service delivery.
 - d. Promote the importance of improved service quality and identify opportunities to involve all teams in the improvement of service to the CWT's customers.

- 1.12.3. During the life of the Agreement, employees covered by this Agreement will:
 - a. Identify improvements achieved in the workplace, including productivity gains and service quality improvements.
 - b. Participate in demonstrating that we provide value for money and are achieving the best possible outcomes for our residents.
 - c. Work toward adopting 'best practice' in all areas of the CWT's operations.
 - d. Work toward ensuring that all parts of the CWT are operating at a level of efficiency and cost effectiveness that compares favourably, for the same level and standard of service, with providers of similar services in the community at large.
 - e. Support reviews of current work practices being undertaken.

1.13 Local area workplace agreements (LAWA's)

- 1.13.1. LAWA's may be established for specific operational or work group areas to vary the terms and conditions of this Agreement and the Award, provided that the LAWA has a nominal life not exceeding that of the Agreement.
- 1.13.2. LAWA's will only be affected after consultation, negotiation with, and the consent of the majority of affected employees and the CWT.
- 1.13.3. A copy of the agreed LAWA's will be attached to this Agreement and voted on by all employees covered by this Agreement.
- 1.13.4. The LAWA's must be ratified in the South Australian Industrial Relations Commission as part of this Agreement.
- 1.13.5. See Schedule 1 Library Local Area Workplace Agreement, Schedule 2 City Works Local Area Workplace Agreement and Schedule 3 St Martins Aged Care Facility Local Area Workplace Agreement.
- 1.13.6. The CWT and the employees can, by mutual agreement, establish a LAWA covering any issue within the workplace. A group of employees can agree, by majority vote, to establish a LAWA. Any changes to customary work practices made by a particular group of employees will have to be made within the scope of this Agreement. However, a decision to change a work group's schedule will be a decision for the employees of that work group only and will not involve a vote of the total workforce covered by this Agreement.

1.14 No extra claims

- 1.14.1. The parties agree that this Agreement covers the field of terms and conditions defining the employment relationship between the employee and the employer and that no further wage or salary increase will be sought during the life of the Agreement.
- 1.14.2. The parties agree that through the life of the Agreement no industrial action of any kind will be undertaken.

1.15 Review of agreement

- 1.15.1. The parties commit to commence negotiations on a further Agreement not less than six months prior to the expiration of this Agreement.
- 1.15.2. In the event that the parties have not reached agreement by the nominal expiry date of this Agreement, the parties will continue to observe the provisions of this Agreement.

1.16 Access to agreement

The CWT will provide a copy of this Agreement in an accessible place for perusal by employees.

2. Fair treatment and employee health, safety and wellbeing

The CWT is committed to providing a workplace for its employees with a culture that values health, safety, wellbeing and fair treatment.

2.1 Fair treatment

- 2.1.1. The parties are committed to and will observe Fair Treatment principles in establishing and maintaining practices that ensure fairness and equity for all employees. All processes and strategies implemented in accordance with this Agreement will comply with relevant legislation.
- 2.1.2. The CWT recognises that harassment and discrimination in employment practices and the provision of services is inappropriate and illegal.
- 2.1.3 The CWT will continue to appoint and maintain Fair Treatment Officers.
- 2.1.4. The CWT will take necessary and positive steps to ensure that harassment and discrimination are eliminated. This includes appropriate strategies and procedures that raise awareness of and aim to prevent harassment and discrimination.
- 2.1.5. Merit is the only basis for selection of individuals for employment and promotion.
- 2.1.6. Any harassment or discrimination applied in the course of making any decision regarding employees will not be tolerated.
- 2.1.7. The Fair Treatment Policy allows employees to seek redress for any form of harassment or discrimination.

2.2 Employee assistance program (EAP)

- 2.2.1. The CWT recognises it has a responsibility to protect both the physical and psychological health of its employees. The CWT endorses the EAP as a strategy that may assist to preserve or restore the physiological and psychological well being of employees, by supporting broad based employee counselling together with preventative policies and services, which help to develop work environments that promote employee health and healthy behaviours.
- 2.2.2. The objectives of the EAP are to:
 - a. Encourage early intervention and to resolve problems, which may adversely affect an employee's work performance, health and/or wellbeing.
 - b. Assist employees by providing preliminary counselling and referral to a range of counselling and support services.

- c. Assist in the development of a work environment that fosters healthy behaviour by the employee.
- d. Enable employees to discuss their problems with a counsellor, so that together they can develop a course of action to overcome personal difficulties.
- e. Assist in the resolution of issues so that the CWT and its employees may benefit from:
 - Increased productivity
 - Improved employee moral
 - Reduced absenteeism and sickness
 - Reduced accidents and incidents
 - Reduced internal friction and conflict.
- f. Provide an effective framework for workplace health promotion and preventative services.
- g. Provide managers with strategies to deal with employees who, as a result of personal or work related problems, may be working at an unsatisfactory level.
- 2.2.3. The CWT is committed to the provision of an EAP and acknowledges that it is a shared initiative between employees and management, including the funding of some services by the CWT.
- 2.2.4. The CWT acknowledges that confidentiality is a central issue to the success of an EAP and that a breach of trust may destroy the credibility of the entire program.
- 2.2.5. The CWT supports the in-house coordination of its EAP by the Human Resources Department in accordance with the relevant Policy.

2.3 Occupational health safety and welfare (OHSW)

- 2.3.1. For the purpose of this clause, supervisor means any employee who has formal responsibility for the day to day supervision of other employees and/or contractors and/or volunteers.
- 2.3.2. The parties recognise the importance of effective occupational health, safety and welfare (OHSW) and injury management systems and programs and the need for the employer and employees to fulfil the obligations of relevant occupational health safety and welfare legislation, CWT policies and procedures and the requirements of the Code of Conduct for Self Insured Employers under the SA WorkCover Scheme.

- 2.3.3. The parties recognise that improved OHSW and injury management systems and programs will ultimately increase productivity through the organisation by reducing lost time, the costs of rehabilitation and skills shortages.
- 2.3.4. The CWT is committed to providing:
 - a. A healthy and safe work environment
 - b. Safe systems of work
 - c. Plant, equipment and substances in safe condition
 - d. Adequate facilities for the welfare of employees at any CWT workplace
 - e. Information, instruction, training and supervision as are reasonably necessary to ensure that each employee is safe from injury and risks to health
 - f. The effective rehabilitation of its employees who sustain work-related injury or illness
 - g. The proficient and equitable administration of workers compensation claims in accordance with the relevant standards and regulatory requirements.
- 2.3.5. The CWT encourages consultation and communication between management and employees on all OHSW issues. Mechanisms to facilitate consultation and communication include OHSW health and safety representatives, the appointment of an OHSW Steering Committee and operational sub-committees, the provision of information electronically on the CWT intranet as well as in hard copy on workplace noticeboards and through work group level consultation in the development of procedures and work practices.
- 2.3.6. Employees agree not to place themselves or others at risk of injury or illness.
- 2.3.7. Employees agree to use any equipment provided for health or safety purposes, including personal protective equipment, in the prescribed manner and in accordance with relevant information, instruction, training and supervision provided. This includes the provision of equipment designed to prevent eye and hearing injuries, as well as equipment designed to minimise longer term illness and disease including, for example, respirators, hats, sun-screen and protective clothing.
- 2.3.8. Employees agree to report incidents and unsafe work practices or situations to their immediate supervisor as soon as possible.
- 2.3.9. Employees agree to participate in the development and review of risk control measures aimed at eliminating or reducing the risk of injury or illness including as part of an investigation or workplace accidents and incidents.

2.3.10. The CWT believes that people affected by alcohol and other drugs while in the workplace, pose an unacceptable risk to the safety of themselves and others. The unauthorised use and possession of alcohol or illegal drugs, or misuse of prescribed drugs in any CWT workplace is prohibited and persons believed to be under the influence of alcohol or illegal drugs or misusing prescribed drugs will not be permitted in the workplace or on the worksite.

2.3 Journey accident insurance

- 2.3.1. The CWT will provide insurance coverage for employees who are involved in an accident and suffer bodily injury during:
 - a. A journey to and from the employee's residence and place of work.
 - b. A journey to and from the employee's residence and a place of training for work.
- 2.3.2. Employees may nominate to extend this insurance, at their cost, to provide coverage 24 hours a day 7 days a week.
- 2.3.3. Benefits are not payable for, or in relation to, any occurrence, event, injury or illness resulting from any breach of the law, illegal or criminal act committed by an employee covered under this insurance.

2.4 Healthy lifestyle incentives

2.4.1. Employee immunisation program

- a. The CWT will provide the following vaccinations to employees in line with current practice:
 - Influenza
 - Hepatitis A&B
 - Adult Tetanus Diphtheria.
- b. The provision of these vaccinations is subject to employees signing an indemnity waiver regarding possible side effects.

2.4.2. Healthy lifestyle bonus

- a. The CWT will provide an annual healthy lifestyle bonus of \$100.
- b. This will take the form of a reimbursement for weight loss programs and/or gym memberships.
- c. Reimbursement will be made on the provision of an approved receipt in the name of the employee.
- d. The relevant policy should be followed when applying for reimbursement.

2.4.3. Support to quit smoking

The CWT will continue to provide employees with support to quit smoking in accordance with the relevant Policy.

2.4.4. Health and well-being programs

The CWT will continue to provide employees the opportunity to participate voluntarily in the annual Corporate Health/LGA Workers Compensation Scheme corporate health and well being programs.

3. Communication and Dispute Resolution

3.1 Workplace relations

- 3.1.1. Effective consultation and communication are essential features of workplace relations at the CWT and the parties commit to both in order to:
 - a. Develop and improve working relationships.
 - b. Enhance the efficiency of the CWT operations'.
 - c. Help facilitate the successful introduction of workplace change and improvement, when appropriate.
- 3.1.2. The parties to this Agreement recognise the importance of effective communication and appropriate consultation in the workplace and fully accept their respective responsibilities in this regard.
- 3.1.3. The parties agree to communicate openly, actively and constructively in the conduct of the CWT's business. All communications will be as prompt and regular as possible.
- 3.1.4. The parties agree to conduct timely and regular meetings across business units in order for information to be exchanged between management and employees of the CWT.
- 3.1.5. The parties agree to make relevant documentation available freely and to circulate this promptly and regularly via the Intranet and the CWT website. Any information made available which is of a confidential manner will be treated accordingly.
- 3.1.6. The CWT is committed fully, during the life of this Agreement, to ensuring that there are opportunities for employees to be involved at the earliest possible stage when changes are likely to have an impact on their workplace, their jobs and daily operations.
- 3.1.7. The CWT will actively consult and provide timely acknowledgement to all internal respondents regardless of the outcome and in such a manner as to encourage their continued interest and contribution to the decision making process.
- 3.1.8. The parties are committed to ensuring that the CWT's Employee Code of Conduct underpins all dealings involving management and employees.

3.2 Dispute resolution

- 3.2.1. This clause will apply solely to complaints or concerns that relate to a group or groups of employees. Any individual complaint or concern will be addressed in accordance with the CWT's policy(s) and guidelines relating to the resolution of individual grievances.
- 3.2.2. It is anticipated that the majority of issues will be brought to the attention of, and be addressed by, managers at the work site as part of day-to-day operational activity.
- 3.2.3. The parties agree to follow all stages in the Dispute Resolution Procedure at 3.2.8 to ensure that all matters receive prompt attention and are resolved by consultation, negotiation, mediation or conciliation when ever possible at the organisation level. At any stage during this process the Enterprise Consultative Committee can be called upon to assist with interpretation of any clause or provision of this Agreement.
- 3.2.4. Issues relating to the operation of this Agreement that are unable to be resolved at the local work site may be referred to the Enterprise Consultative Committee for consideration pursuant to the charter established in clause 8 of this Agreement.
- 3.2.5. During the implementation of the Dispute-Resolution Procedure, work will proceed without stoppage or the imposition of any bans, limitations or restrictions unless there is a clear danger to the health and safety of employees or members of the public.
- 3.2.6. If a dispute in relation to any change of work practice is notified, management will not take action to alter the status quo, unless there is a clear danger to the health and safety of employees or members of the public by maintaining the status quo.

3.2.7. Dispute Resolution Procedure

Employees are entitled to have a representative or support person of their choice throughout this clause. This includes an ASU representative.

a. Stage one

The employees and/or their representative will contact the relevant Manager and attempt to resolve the concern or complaint at that level.

b. Stage two

If the concern is not resolved at stage one, an employee and/or their representative will meet with the relevant Manager and Executive/General Manager.

c. Stage three

If the matter is not resolved at stage two, an employee and/or their representative will meet with the relevant Executive/General Manager and the Chief Executive Officer or their delegate with a view to resolving the matter.

d. Stage four

In the event that any matters referred to in stages one, two and three above remain unresolved following the negotiation provided for above, the matter will be referred to the South Australian Industrial Relations Commission.

3.2.8. The process described in stages one, two and three, should be completed within 14 working days of the issue being raised at stage one, to ensure its expedient resolution.

3.3 Change management

3.3.1. Introduction

- This section of the Agreement deals with change management processes of the CWT under circumstances that include, but are not limited to, the following:
 - Organisational change and restructure
 - Policy document changes
 - Legislative changes
 - Management review
 - Impositions by another level of government
 - Service level changes
 - A direction from Council.
- b. This section of the Agreement only applies to changes of significance that directly affect at least three employees of the CWT concurrently. Minor changes are covered by Clause 3.3.6.

3.3.2. Amalgamation

- An Amalgamation Agreement will be negotiated in the event of an amalgamation and this will include clauses to cover the management of organisational change.
- b. In any event, the provisions of this Agreement will continue to operate in line with the transmission of business requirements of the Act unless superseded by a new Agreement.

3.3.3. Responsibility

Responsibility for organisational change rests with the Chief Executive Officer of the CWT, under provisions of the Local Government Act, 1999.

3.3.4. Process

- a. The CWT will communicate openly and actively with all affected employees during the change process and this will occur at the earliest possible opportunity before changes are made and at appropriate intervals as changes are implemented. Employees will be briefed fully on the impact of proposed changes and will be provided with related documentation that may be available.
- b. The ECC will be consulted on change proposals. This will occur at the earliest possible opportunity before changes are made and at appropriate intervals as changes are implemented. The ECC will be briefed fully on proposed changes and will be provided with related documentation that may be available. Details on affected employees and management's consultation and communication plans will also be provided.
- c. As appropriate, the ASU will be kept informed of changes affecting their members.
- d. The CWT will provide employees with a reasonable opportunity and time frame to research, seek advice and respond to any proposed changes.
- e. All feedback will be genuinely sought and considered and, as appropriate, will be discussed by the parties prior to proposed changes being decided and implemented.
- f. The CWT will actively and sensitively support employees through the process of change.

3.3.5. Appointment principles

The following appointment principles apply when significant change occurs and positions are affected:

- a. The Chief Executive Officer will endeavour to appoint all employees to positions of at least equal classification and status as their pre-change positions.
- b. Employees will be assisted sensitively and consistently based on Fair Treatment principles of merit and equity.
- c. A position, which is not changed in any significant way (i.e. greater than 50 per cent of the duties remain unchanged) will be retained by the current occupant.
- d. A position created from the duties of two or more positions being merged or consolidated will be advertised internally in the first instance and eligibility for appointment will be restricted initially to permanent employees whose duties were merged or consolidated.

- e. When permanent employees remain displaced from their substantive positions as a result of organisational change, positions being filled will be advertised internally in the first instance and eligibility for appointment will be restricted to affected employees of the CWT.
- f. Employees displaced from their substantive positions by organisational change will be offered suitable alternative positions, if available, in preference to other employees, in accordance with the redundancy and redeployment clauses (4.7.2 and 4.7.3) of this Agreement.

3.3.6. Other changes

- a. Clause 3.3.6 refers to changes not covered elsewhere in this Agreement, mostly minor changes affecting one or two employees.
- b. The CWT is committed to a level of consultation and communication whenever employees are affected by change, regardless of the magnitude of that change, in keeping with the spirit of this Agreement. The level of consultation that occurs will vary according to the magnitude of the change being proposed.

4. Employment Relationships

4.1 Recruitment and selection

4.1.1. Advertising of vacancies

Subject to redeployment and organisational change provisions of this Agreement, vacancies may be advertised both internally and externally concurrently, at the discretion of the responsible manager.

4.1.2. Principles of selection

- a. The recruitment and selection of employees will be based solely on the application of merit and in compliance with the Award, legislative requirements and this Agreement.
- b. **Merit** means the extent to which each applicant has abilities, aptitudes, skills, qualifications, knowledge, experience, including community experience, and personal qualities relevant to the position. It can also encompass the potential for development of an applicant.
- The CWT is committed to the principles of Fair Treatment and recognises that discrimination in employment practices is inappropriate and illegal.
- d. The CWT will ensure that all selection decisions and processes embody the principles of natural justice, are free from bias, patronage and nepotism, and are appropriately documented and capable of review.
- e. The CWT will provide appropriate feedback to all applicants on the outcome of the selection process, their performance in the selection process and the reasons for the final selection decision.

4.1.3. Probation

- a. All employees will be on probation for a term of three months from the date of initial appointment with the CWT.
- b. At the conclusion of the term of three months, and whenever necessary prior to that time, the performance of employees on probation will be assessed.
- c. The outcome of a probationary review will be communicated to an employee in writing.
- d. The initial probationary period may be extended for a further threemonth term and if their performance remains unsatisfactory the employee may be released from employment.

e. This clause is to be applied in conjunction with the CWT probation period policy which outlines the assessment and procedure requirements.

4.2 Part time employment and job sharing

- 4.2.1. The parties are committed to continuing efforts to review the possibilities and advantages provided by part-time employment and/or job sharing, when the service to the CWT and community is not diminished by that arrangement.
- 4.2.2. All employees are entitled to apply to work on a part-time or job share basis.
- 4.2.3. The CWT will consider all applications on their merits, taking into account operational arrangements, individual needs and practicalities and the impact on service delivery.
- 4.2.4. The CWT commit to developing a job share policy during the life of this Agreement.
- 4.2.5. This clause is to be read in conjunction with clause 6.2 of this Agreement.

4.3 Fixed term contract employment

- 4.3.1. The CWT is committed to maximising permanent employment. Except as provided in this Agreement, fixed term contracts will not be used When the work performed is of an ongoing nature.
- 4.3.2. The CWT may offer fixed term employment contracts:
 - a. For a specific project of defined duration.
 - b. For a position that is funded by an external body.
 - c. To replace an employee who is on leave for greater than three months.
- 4.3.3. The CWT may enter into fixed term contracts with employees on a mutually agreed basis and negotiate contract terms freely, provided that the classification of the position equals or exceeds level 8 of the General Officers Stream as prescribed in the Award.
- 4.3.4. An employee whose employment is governed by the terms and conditions of a fixed term contract will be employed only under the terms of the fixed term contract. The CWT will ensure the terms and conditions of the fixed term contract of employment provide full compensation for all entitlements or benefits pursuant to this Award or this Agreement.

4.4 Secondments

Secondments are recognised as a mechanism that can contribute toward the career development of employees. In order to encourage employees to take up such opportunities, the following protection for a secondee is offered:

- 4.4.1. By mutual agreement, an existing employee may be seconded to another role internal or external to the CWT, provided that the secondment will be no more than twelve consecutive months.
- 4.4.2. When an employee has been offered an internal secondment for a period of less than 12 months, this can, by mutual agreement, be extended without further call.
- 4.4.3. All details of an internal secondment will be agreed by key stakeholders and recorded by means of a formal letter of appointment.
- 4.4.4. Secondees maintain the right to return to their substantive positions at the conclusion of secondments.
- 4.4.5. When the employee's position no longer exists, the employee will become a redeployee in accordance with Clause 4.7 of this Agreement.
- 4.4.6. A probationary period of one month may apply to secondments.
- 4.4.7. A secondee remains an employee of the CWT and is covered by the relevant Award, Agreement and the CWT policy(s) and procedures.
- 4.4.8. The CWT will provide details of current secondments at all ECC meetings.

4.5 Use of casual employees

- 4.5.1. **Casual employee** means a person employed by the CWT under an hourly contract of hire for a period of 1300 hours or less in a continuous 12 month period measured from the anniversary date of the employee's commencement of employment.
- 4.5.2. All casual employees of the CWT will be appropriately classified as per the Award and remunerated in accordance with this Agreement.
- 4.5.3. An employee engaged for a period of 1300 hours or less in a continuous 12 month period measured from the anniversary date of the employee's commencement of employment, may be engaged as a casual on an hourly contract of employment and such employee will be entitled to be paid a loading as specified by the Award, in addition to the appropriate salary prescribed under this Agreement for the normal duties involved.
- 4.5.4. An employee, other than a full-time employee, employed by the CWT for more than 1300 hours in a year, will be engaged as a part-time employee, unless mutually agreed between the CWT and the employee. A written copy of any such mutual agreement will be signed by the manager and the employee.

- 4.5.5. A casual employee will be entitled to penalty payment, at the prescribed rate, for work performed outside the ordinary span of hours as per Clause 6.1 of this Agreement.
- 4.5.6. A casual employee will be entitled to overtime payment at the prescribed rates in respect of work performed in excess of 38 hours per week.
- 4.5.7. The minimum engagement for a casual employee is 2 consecutive hours.
- 4.5.8. A casual employee will be required to work 1,976 hours (equivalent to a full time employee) in order to qualify for incremental progression within the classification level.
- 4.5.9. Employees from external agencies may be used to meet short-term casual vacancies, provided that any continuous engagement period does not exceed three months.

4.6 Contracting out/competitive tendering

4.6.1. Intent

- a. The CWT is committed to maximising employment opportunities for its existing employees. The CWT recognises the value of maintaining a skilled and committed workforce to continue the high level of service to the community.
- b. The parties agree that in some circumstances it may be necessary to outsource services in order to maximise service delivery outcomes. The parties acknowledge that this may be achieved through the contracting out of services and or by entering into shared service arrangements or regional partnerships.
- c. However, it is not the CWT's intention during the life of this Agreement to introduce competitive tendering of any existing function or service that is performed by CWT employees.

4.6.2. Consultation

When the CWT is considering the outsourcing of an existing service, which is carried out by employees covered by this Agreement, the CWT will consult with the ASU, the ECC and the employees likely to be affected, about the reasons and grounds for considering the external provision of the service or function. This will take place prior to any decision being reached by the CWT on whether or not to outsource a service or function to an external provider.

4.6.3. Conditions

It is agreed by the parties that work may be outsourced under the following circumstances:

- a. When specialised and/or highly technical tasks are required for which the CWT does not have the necessary equipment, resources or expertise.
- b. For seasonal or short term work when the employment of additional permanent employees cannot be justified.
- c. For projects or functions when the CWT is unable to apply the required resources without adversely affecting existing services or operations.
- d. To enable the CWT to develop partnerships or create other bodies to undertake work on behalf of participating Councils.
- e. To allow the CWT to enter into shared services agreements between adjacent Councils and/or other governmental bodies to facilitate increased end point services.
- 4.6.4. The CWT acknowledges its duty of care to employees displaced by the implementation of outsourcing and is committed to ensuring employment security and the handling of redeployees in accordance with clause 4.7 of this Agreement.

4.7 Employment security, redeployment and redundancy

4.7.1. Work at any site

- a. Employees may be required to work from or relocate to any CWT work site within the CWT area, depending on operational requirements.
- b. Changes to work site will be subject to consultation with the effected employees in accordance with Clause 3.3 of this Agreement.

4.7.2. Employment security

- a. The CWT is committed to employment security for all its employees.
- b. There will be no forced redundancies during the life of this Agreement.
- c. Clauses 4.7.3 and 4.7.4 of this Agreement do not cover employees employed on either a casual, fixed term or agency staff basis.

4.7.3. Redeployment

- a. Redeployment principles
 - The CWT will provide ongoing employment to an employee whose position has been made redundant.
 - Redeployment will be managed openly and consultatively, with information referred to the ECC.
 - The employee will be entitled to representation throughout any redeployment process, along with career counselling and the provision of financial advice, as appropriate.
 - At all times the employee will be treated with sensitivity, respect and dignity. Any redeployment option will be treated as a high priority with due regard given to the personal situation of the employee.
 - Responsibility for management of the redeployment process and the welfare of an individual employee will rest with the relevant departmental manager, with support by Human Resources.
 - Every effort will be made to place the employee in a position suitable to his/her existing skills, experience and knowledge and at their substantive classification salary level.
 - The employee will give genuine and full consideration to any and all redeployment options proposed and will not unreasonably refuse a position when there is a skills match, or training is available to acquire those skills within a reasonable period of time. Suitability testing may be undertaken to establish a skills match for a position.
 - The employee affected by redeployment will make all reasonable efforts to participate in processes, such as assessment and retraining, to maximise their redeployment opportunities.
 - The CWT will support and assist the employee to identify alternative employment opportunities external to the CWT, if he/she so desires.
 - The CWT will endeavour to offer a substantive position to the employee within six months of them being declared a redeployee.
 - The CWT acknowledges its responsibility to provide information, support and opportunity to employees affected by redeployment.
 - The CWT encourages employees to seek advice and assistance from the ASU, Human Resources and other representatives.

- b. Redeployment to a suitable alternative position
 - It is the primary aim of the CWT to redeploy the employee into a position of equal classification and status to that of their preredeployment position.
 - A redeployee must be considered for any suitable vacancy, prior to it being advertised internally or externally.
 - If the redeployee is considered suitable, the position will be offered to the redeployee.
 - The offer will be given in writing, by the signing of an employment contract and job description.
 - When redeployment to a suitable position is offered, the employee will be given five (5) working days in which to accept or decline the offer, which must be in writing. Reasons must be cited when an offer is declined.
 - When a redeployee declines more than two reasonable offers of a suitable position, a transfer may be made without their agreement, provided it is not to a position that they had declined.
- c. Redeployment to a lower classified position
 - If all endeavours at redeployment to a suitable position are unsuccessful, then the redeployee may be offered a position at a lower classification level. Offers of this nature cannot be declined unreasonably.
 - Remuneration for the redeployee after their substantive position is discontinued will be maintained and will be frozen until the redeployee's remuneration level in the new (redeployed) position equals their pre-redeployment salary.

d. Temporary placement

- When a position is not available for redeployment, a redeployee will be assigned temporary duties. A redeployee may also be seconded or temporarily transferred to another position.
 Placements of this nature are to be seen as opportunities to enhance future work prospects and may require some additional training.
- Temporary placements will normally be no longer than six months in duration.
- Executive/General Managers and Managers will monitor all temporary placements to ensure that redeployee and the CWT's needs are met.

e. Training support

- Redeployees will, as a matter of priority, be provided with training to assist their redeployment into new positions.
- All relevant training for redeployees will be at the CWT's expense.
- Relevant training and retraining of redeployees will be given priority over normal operational training, except when training has occupational, health, safety and welfare implications.

4.7.4. Voluntary separation package

- A voluntary separation package (VSP) may be offered by the CWT, at its absolute discretion, when a position is no longer required, or other circumstances justify a payment.
- b. An employee may request a VSP of the CWT.
- c. A VSP package will comprise the following:
 - 10 weeks notice of termination or payment of total weekly salary in lieu thereof.
 - For each year of continuous service with the CWT or with the former City of West Torrens or the former Town of Thebarton, 3 weeks of total weekly salary as severance payment with a maximum payment of 104 weeks.
 - The CWT will pay the cost of outplacement assistance on receipt of invoices for an amount of up to 8 per cent of total annual salary with the manner of assistance to be at the employee's discretion.
- d. Pro-rata long service leave will be paid when at least two years of continuous service with the CWT has been completed.

5. Rates of Pay and Related Matters

5.1 Salary increases

- 5.1.1. Upon certification of this Agreement, the CWT agrees to pay the following increases to all employees covered by this Agreement and the salaries scheduled in Schedule 4:
 - a. A 4 per cent salary increase, effective from first full pay period commencing on or after 1 December 2010, appropriately adjusted for the 2.6 per cent interim payment already made from this date.
 - b. A further 2.3 per cent salary increase, effective from the first full pay period commencing on or after 1 July 2011. In addition the following increases will occur:
 - Level 1 \$300
 - Level 2 \$500
 - Level 3 \$500
 - Level 4 \$300
 - c. A further 4 per cent salary increase, effective from the first full pay period commencing on or after 1 July 2012.
 - d. A further 4 per cent salary increase, effective from the first full pay period commencing on or after 1 July 2013.
- 5.1.2. The CWT expects that there will be demonstrable productivity gains derived from this Agreement and that details of these will be provided via Executive/General Managers to the Chief Executive Officer.
- 5.1.3. Employees no longer in the employ of the CWT at the date of certification of the Agreement will be excluded from the salary increases, as per the provisions of this Clause.
- 5.1.4. Employees will be paid on a two week cycle for the life of this Agreement.

5.2 Superannuation

- 5.2.1. The subject of superannuation contributions is dealt with extensively by legislation including the Superannuation Guarantee (Administration) Act 1993 (Cth), the Superannuation Guarantee Change Act 1992 (Cth) and the Superannuation Industry (Supervision) Act 1993 (Cth). The legislation governs the superannuation rights and obligations of the parties.
- 5.2.2. **Fund** means the complying fund into which the employer is required by law to make contributions. At the date of making this Agreement the parties agree that the employer is required to make contributions to the Local Government Superannuation Scheme (Local Super).

- 5.2.3. If at any stage during the period of operation of this Agreement the parties establish that the employer can make contributions to a Fund other than Local Super, then the Fund for the purposes of this Agreement will mean any fund chosen by an employee which complies with the Superannuation Industry (Supervision) Act 1993 as amended from time to time.
- 5.2.4. The employer will make contributions to the Fund for an employee in accordance with the legislative requirements in Clause 5.2.1.

5.3 Salary sacrifice opportunities

5.3.1. Salary sacrifice general

- a. Salary sacrifice is an arrangement between the employer and employee, when the employee agrees to receive part of a gross salary as a benefit rather than as salary.
- b. Salary sacrifice arrangements are optional and voluntary.
- c. Employees utilising salary sacrifice arrangements will be required to do so in accordance with the CWT's relevant policies and procedures.
- d. The ability for an employee to salary sacrifice part of their remuneration will apply when salary sacrifice is possible under relevant legislation.
- e. Employees may salary sacrifice any item made available via the CWT's salary packaging service provider, but no assurance is given or should be implied that making items available means that arrangements are tax effective or financially advantageous to employees.
- f. The provision of salary sacrifice is to be cost neutral to the CWT. Employees are responsible for all administrative costs, charges, FBT and other taxation liabilities incurred by the CWT.
- g. Should there be any legislative changes in the future in relation to salary packaging or sacrificing, the CWT reserves the right to make alterations to the salary sacrifice policies and procedures which currently apply.
- h. Salary sacrifice arrangements may be made for:
 - Income protection insurance covered by the CWT's Income Protection policy
 - Purchased leave covered by the CWT's Purchased Leave policy
 - Arrangements with the independent salary packaging specialist covered by the CWT's Salary Sacrifice policy
 - Superannuation as per clause 5.3.2.

5.3.2. Salary sacrifice into superannuation

- a. Subject to the following conditions, an employee may apply to the CWT to salary sacrifice any part of his/her salary (including Award or Agreement based salary or wages) to make additional contributions to the Fund:
 - As salary sacrifice is a complex matter, it is the employee's responsibility to seek advice and fully understand all implications of salary sacrifice before seeking to enter into this arrangement.
 - The employee's substantive gross salary for all purposes, including but not limited to superannuation, annual leave, annual leave loading and long service leave, will be the pre-sacrificing salary.
 - Any such arrangement will be by mutual agreement between each individual employee and the CWT.
 - The application must be in writing and detail the percentage of salary to be salary sacrificed, together with a statement that the "cash" component is adequate for his/her ongoing living expenses.
 - The employee may rescind their agreement to salary sacrifice, provided one month's notice in writing is given to the CWT.
 - The employee will bear the responsibility and costs associated with taxation and any other matters in respect of the salary sacrifice arrangements. This means that contributions made to the Fund will be adjusted (at the employee's cost) to take account of taxation payable in relation to those contributions.
 - Salary sacrifice contributions will be treated as the CWT contributions and may be subject to the superannuation surcharge and are likely to be preserved.

5.4 Corporate wardrobe or uniform

- 5.4.1. The parties agree that the current practice of providing a corporate wardrobe to employees, as defined in the relevant policy, will be maintained for the life of this Agreement.
- 5.4.2. Employees must wear the corporate uniform in its entirety to comply with the Australian Taxation Office requirements.
- 5.4.3. Employees are expected to dress in a manner that presents a positive and professional image of the CWT at all times.

5.5 Graduate progression

The CWT is committed to the employment and continued support of graduates within this organisation.

- 5.5.1. An employee will be designated as a graduate who is to be part of the graduate process at the appointment stage, and this designation will be included in the employment contract and job description.
- 5.5.2. An employee designated as a graduate will advance through the various classification levels to level 5 step 3.
- 5.5.3. Progressing beyond level 5 will only occur through reclassification via the reclassification process or being appointed to a higher classified position.

5.6 Overpayment of wages

- 5.6.1. When an employee is paid for work not subsequently performed or is overpaid in any other manner, the CWT is entitled to negotiate with the employee to make adjustment to the subsequent wages or salaries of the employee.
- 5.6.2. The CWT is required to notify the employee in writing of its intention to recoup overpayment and to consult with the employee on the mutually agreeable and appropriate recovery rate.

6. Working arrangements

6.1 Hours of work

- 6.1.1. Clause 6.1 does not apply to work groups, such as those who undertake work in the CWT Library, St Martins and the City Works, who have established a LAWA in accordance with Clause 6.1.6. See schedules 1, 2 and 3.
- 6.1.2. The ordinary hours of work for a full time employee will be no more than 10 hours a day totalling 152 hours in any 4 week period.
- 6.1.3. The ordinary hours of work are between the span of 7:30am to 6:30pm Monday to Friday inclusive, unless otherwise mutually agreed under Clause 6.7.
- 6.1.4. Opening times for the Civic Centre are between 8:30am and 5:00pm Monday to Friday. Employees will be consulted about any variations to these times pursuant Section 45 of the Local Government Act 1999.
- 6.1.5. The CWT agrees to continue the practice of a 19 day four-week period as per clause 6.6.
- 6.1.6. Starting and finishing times within the span of ordinary hours, but outside of general office hours, may be negotiated on the following basis:
 - a. By way of a LAWA.
 - b. By mutual agreement between the CWT and the employee subject to a written agreement.
 - c. When specific personal needs can be demonstrated.

6.2 Part time employees hours of work

- 6.2.1. The ordinary hours of work for a part time employee will be no more than 10 hours a day totalling 152 hours in any 4 week period.
- 6.2.2. Managers are encouraged to offer additional hours to part time employees before offering the work to casual employees.
- 6.2.3. The normal working hours of a part time employee may be varied by mutual agreement between the employee and the manager.
- 6.2.4. All additional hours worked by part time employees in excess of their contractual hours must be recorded by the employee and submitted to the manager/supervisor for approval.
- 6.2.5. All hours worked by part time employees up to 152 hours in any 4 week period within the ordinary span of hours will be paid at ordinary time, or taken as flexible time during that 4 week period.

- 6.2.6. All hours worked by part time employees in excess of 152 hours in any 4 week period will be paid at the appropriate overtime rate.
- 6.2.7. When a part time employee is required to work outside of the span of hours, the appropriate penalty rates will apply.
- 6.2.8. All entitlements will be accrued on hours paid as ordinary hours worked.
- 6.2.9. A part time employee working on a roster system will only be paid for any public holidays that fall on a day they are normally rostered to work.
- 6.2.10. Part time employees will qualify for incremental progression within the classification level after each 12 months of continuous service following their anniversary date.
- 6.2.11. The employee will normally be given a minimum of 24 hours notice of the CWT's need for the working of additional hours.

6.3 Penalty rates

- 6.3.1. The application of penalty rates and the payment of meal allowances will not apply when:
 - a. Make up time agreed between an employee and the CWT is being undertaken.
 - b. Flexible working hours are being worked pursuant to Agreements established under Clause 6.7 of this Agreement
 - c. An employee's daily hours are exceeded and the responsible manager has not approved the overtime in advance.
- 6.3.2. For the purposes of Clause 6.3.1 make-up time refers to additional time worked to compensate for time not worked.

6.4 Meal breaks

- 6.4.1. Employees working an eight hour day will be entitled to an unpaid meal break of between 30 and 60 minutes to be taken between 11:30 am and 2:30 pm.
- 6.4.2. Employees working an eight hour day will be a paid rest period or tea break of 10 minutes duration during the morning and afternoon of each working day. In accordance with the Award the break will be taken at the employee's normal workstation at such times as are arranged by the manager/supervisor and will allow for the continuity of work when the circumstances so require.
- 6.4.3. A part time or casual employee must not be required to work for more than 5 hours without an unpaid meal break of between 30 and 60 minutes.
- 6.4.4. A part time or casual employee who is rostered on for a minimum of four hours is entitled to a paid 10 minute break to be taken within that four hour period.

6.5 Overtime

- 6.5.1. When directed, employees working in excess of their ordinary hours will be entitled to the payment of overtime at the appropriate penalty rate as described in the Award.
- 6.5.2. Employees paid level 6 increment 1 or above will be entitled to overtime payments or paid time in lieu calculated at their classification and increment level.
- 6.5.3. All hours worked by part time employees in excess of 152 hours in any 4 week period will be paid at the appropriate overtime rate.
- 6.5.4. Notwithstanding the provisions of clause 6.1.2 an employee, not otherwise affected by a LAWA, may elect to work up to 10 hours on any day, Monday to Friday, within the ordinary span of hours without attracting penalty rates.
- 6.5.5. Consideration will be given to an employee's personal and family needs when negotiating overtime.
- 6.5.4 Requirement to work reasonable overtime:
 - a. Subject to clause 6.5.4 (b) the CWT may require an employee to work reasonable overtime at the overtime rates set out in the Award.
 - b. An employee may refuse to work overtime in circumstances when the working of such overtime would result in the employee working hours which are unreasonable have regard to:
 - Any risk to employee health and safety.
 - The employee's personal circumstances including any family responsibilities.
 - The needs of the workplace.
 - The notice (if any) given by the CWT of the overtime and by the employee of his or her intention to refuse it.
 - Any other relevant matter.
- 6.5.5 Reasonable notice will be given prior to the requirement for overtime to be worked.
- 6.5.6 Time off in lieu (TOIL) of payment for overtime at the appropriate penalty rates may be taken instead of overtime being paid. The choice of taking either payment or TOIL will be mutually agreed between the employee and the CWT prior to the additional hours being worked.
 - a. Such time off will be time equivalent to the amount of approved overtime worked, multiplied by the appropriate penalty rate.
 - b. Any time accrued is to be taken at a mutually agreeable time.

- c. TOIL accruals are to be banked and recorded in the CWT payroll system up to a maximum of 24 hours for full time employees and 12 hours for part time employees, including penalty loadings. An employee will not be able to accrue TOIL when the maximum is reached and overtime will be paid.
- d. Meal allowances will be paid in accordance with the Award.
- e. TOIL will not be taken in advance of it being accrued.

6.6 Rostered days off (RDOs)

- 6.6.1. Full time employees working a 19 day four week period will be entitled to one paid rostered day off after every 19 days worked.
- 6.6.2. A rostered day off may be deferred by mutual agreement subject to business and customer service requirements.
- 6.6.3. Deferred RDOs are to be banked and recorded in the CWT payroll system.
- 6.6.4. A maximum of three RDOs can be banked at any given time. RDOs in excess of this number must be taken as they arise.

6.7 Flexible working arrangements for fixed periods

- 6.7.1. The CWT values the very significant contribution employees make to achieve improved community outcomes. It also recognises that high employee satisfaction is a key determinant of its success in delivering those outcomes. All jobs have differing requirements and opportunities for flexibility and employees have differing needs in relation to balancing their work and personal lives. Providing employees with the flexibility to balance their needs properly, whilst maintaining a focus on community outcomes, will help to ensure that the CWT attracts and retains high quality employees.
- 6.7.2. Employees may access flexible working hours. All such flexible working arrangements must be:
 - a. Mutually agreed upon the employee and their manager.
 - b. Confirmed in writing.
 - c. Approved by the Manager Human Resources and the relevant Executive/General Manager.
 - d. Reviewed annually between the employee and the relevant manager.
 - e. Taken into account the needs of all parties, the operating requirements of the job and the outcomes required of the job.
- 6.7.3. The parties acknowledge that it will not be possible for all employees to access the full range of flexible working options due to the requirements of their individual jobs and the operational needs of the CWT.

- 6.7.4. Flexible working arrangements may also be used to enable employees to deal with personal and family requirements.
- 6.7.5. Employees are entitled to seek assistance from the ASU or workplace representatives, to negotiate a more flexible working arrangement.

7. Leave and Public Holidays

7.1 Annual leave

7.1.1. Accrual and the taking of annual leave

- a. To promote a healthy lifestyle and work/life balance managers will actively encourage employees to take their 4 week annual leave entitlement every year.
- b. An employee may elect to accrue and carry forward any amount of leave to a maximum not exceeding 304 hours (full time equivalent) from the date the employee becomes entitled to the leave. The maximum accrual may be increased in exceptional circumstances by written agreement between the employee and their manager and approved by their General Manager.
- c. An employee may take annual leave in single days up to a maximum of 10 in any one anniversary year.
- d. All other annual leave taken must be taken in a minimum 5 day block including other leave such as TOIL and RDOs.
- e. Managers will ensure that annual leave management plans are put in place for employees who have accrued more than 304 hours (FTE).

7.1.2. Cashing out of annual leave

- a. Employees are entitled to cash out part of their accrued annual leave entitlement if:
 - They have an annual leave balance in excess of 304 hours (full time equivalent).
 - They make an application in writing that is approved by their General Manager.
 - The employee demonstrates proactive management of their own leave entitlements in ensuring a healthy work life balance is being maintained through the taking of appropriate leave breaks.
- b. An employee is not entitled to cash out more than 76 hours (FTE). This is equivalent to up to two weeks per year for full time employees whose hours do not change over the course of a 12 month period.
- c. Employees will not be able to cash out annual leave in advance of the annual leave being credited.
- d. Employees will receive pay in lieu of the amount of annual leave at the ordinary rate of pay at the time the payments are made.

- e. A written record of the request and the approval must be retained in the employee's payroll file.
- f. Subject to clause 7.1.1 of this Agreement employees are entitled to take the cashed out value of annual leave as time off work without pay at a later date.

7.1.3 Purchased leave

- a. Employees may purchase between one and four weeks paid leave each year, in return for a pro rata reduction in their annual salary (excluding allowances).
- b. The ability to purchase additional leave is subject to operational requirements and relevant approval and is to be assessed in the same way as applications for annual leave and long service leave.
- c. Purchased leave is a paid leave entitlement and will be credited to an employee's annual leave balance when the application has been approved.
- d. Purchased leave will count as service for all purposes.
- e. Employees must complete the purchased leave agreement and purchased leave application form before 1 May each year and forward both to their manager for approval.
- f. An employee will fund the purchased leave with salary sacrifice deductions from their salary. The repayments must be finalised in the 1 July to 30 June financial year following approval.
- g. When employment ceases money owing to or by an employee will be refunded.
- An employee with an annual leave balance in excess of 304 hours (8 weeks leave FTE) will not be eligible to apply for purchased leave.
 Annual leave balance refers to the aggregation of an employee's entitlement and accrual, as detailed in the relevant CWT policy.
- i. This clause should be read in conjunction with the CWT purchased leave policy and procedure.

7.2 Annual leave loading

Annual Leave loading has been annualised and will be paid to employees fortnightly.

7.3 Bereavement leave

7.3.1. Full time and part time employees:

a. Paid leave entitlement

- An employee is entitled to up to two days bereavement leave on the death of an immediate family member or any household member.
- The Chief Executive Officer may grant up to five days paid bereavement leave to an employee on the death of an immediate family member or household member when satisfied that such leave is warranted, having regard to the particular circumstances.
- Evidence of such death will be provided by the employee to the satisfaction of the employer, if so requested.

b. Unpaid bereavement leave

- An employee may take unpaid bereavement leave by agreement with their manager.
- Evidence of such death will be provided by the employee to the satisfaction of the employer, if so requested.

7.3.2. Casual employees:

- Casual employees are entitled to be unavailable for work, or to leave work upon the death of an immediate family member or household member.
- b. The employee and their manager will agree on the entitlement period. In the absence of agreement, the employee is entitled to be unavailable for work for a minimum of two days per occasion. The casual employee is not entitled to any payment for the period of non-attendance.
- c. The CWT must not fail to re-engage casual employees because they accessed the entitlements provided for in this clause. The rights of the CWT to engage or not to engage a casual employee are otherwise not affected.

7.4 Unpaid compassionate leave

- 7.4.1. The CWT acknowledges the importance of achieving an effective balance between work and family and the impact this can have in increasing productivity and reducing absenteeism and employee turnover rates.
- 7.4.2. Unpaid compassionate leave may be taken as leave without pay under the following conditions:
 - a. The employee produces medical evidence from a qualified medical practitioner stating that care of the family member is required and

- b. Unpaid compassionate leave is limited to a maximum of one month within any twelve month period. Approval for longer periods of leave must be negotiated with the Chief Executive Officer.
- 7.4.3. In the event of the death of a family member, the unpaid compassionate leave terminates.
- 7.4.4. On return to work after unpaid compassionate leave, an employee is entitled to return to the position that they held immediately before commencing leave unless the employee's position no longer exists in which case the employee will become a redeployee in accordance with clause 4.7 of this Agreement.

7.5 Long service leave

- 7.5.1. Long service leave will be administered in accordance with the Long Service Leave Act 1987 (SA), including the cashing out provisions.
- 7.5.2. Long service leave must be taken within 12 months of each ten year entitlement becoming due.
- 7.5.3. An employee may apply to defer all or part of the ten year entitlement each twelve months for a maximum of five years from the time the ten year entitlement becomes due.
- 7.5.4. An employee may apply to take long service leave after seven years in the following manner:
 - a. At half pay for the full seven years leave entitlement, thus doubling the period of leave to taken.
 - b. Cashing out all or part of their accrued leave.
 - c. Taking the leave as normal.
- 7.5.5. The relevant policy should be followed when applying for or cashing out long service leave.

7.6 Parental leave

- 7.6.1. Support for employees on paid or unpaid parental leave will include but not be limited to:
 - a. Continued information flow from the CWT.
 - b. Appropriate re-induction and skills training.
 - c. Discussion and consideration of childcare needs.
- 7.6.2. Employees returning from paid or unpaid parental leave may request the CWT to consider other employment options including part time or job share arrangements.

7.6.3. Paid parental leave

- a. This clause will be read in conjunction with Clause 6.5 of the Award regarding employees' entitlement to unpaid parental leave.
- b. **Child,** for the purposes of this clause, means a child of an employee under school age except for adoption, when child means a child who:
 - Is or will be under the age of five on the day of the placement, and
 - Has not previously lived with the employee for a period of six months or more as at the day of the placement, and
 - Is not a child or stepchild of the employee or the employee's spouse.
- c. **Primary care giver**, for the purposes of this clause, means a person who assumes the principal role of providing care and attention to a child.
- d. **Ordinary weekly rate of pay,** for the purposes of this clause, means the weekly rate of pay as at the relevant date exclusive of overtime, shift premiums and penalty rates
- e. An employee, on the birth of a child, will be granted a total of 6 weeks parental leave at their ordinary weekly rate of pay in the case of the mother and two weeks in the case of the partner of the mother provided that:
 - The employee has a total of 12 months prior continuous service with the CWT.
 - An application is submitted in writing by the employee.
 - The employee provides the CWT with a certificate from a qualified medical practitioner stating the expected date of birth of the child of the employee.
- f. When a child is adopted by an employee, that employee will be granted parental leave at their ordinary weekly rate of pay for a period of six weeks in the case of the primary care giver and two consecutive weeks in the case of the partner of the primary care giver provided that:
 - The employee has a total of 12 months prior continuous service with the CWT.
 - An application is submitted in writing by the employee.
 - The employee provides the CWT with evidence of adoption from the appropriate state government agency.

- g. The total combined paid and unpaid parental leave for the mother and the partner of the mother, and in the case of adoption leave the primary care giver and the partner of the primary care giver, will not exceed 52 calendar weeks.
- h. The paid leave must be taken within the period of parental leave taken by the employee as provided for in clause 7.6.3 (e) and (f).
- i. Prior to commencing parental leave an employee will provide written advice to the manager and the pay office of the dates that the payment for paid parental leave is to be made.
- j. Any public or other statutory holiday that falls within the period of the parental leave will be counted as a day of parental leave.
- k. An absence on paid parental leave will count as service for personal leave, annual leave and long service leave purposes.
- I. When the pregnancy of an employee results in other than the birth of a living child after 24 weeks gestation, the mother will be entitled to a consecutive period of two weeks paid leave.
- m. Part time employees will be entitled to the same provisions as full time employees on a pro-rata basis according to their contracted hours.
- n. Clause 7.6.3 does not apply to:
 - Casual employees.
 - Induced terminations.

7.7 Personal leave

- 7.7.1. This clause should be read in conjunction with clauses 6.6 and 6.8 of the Award. With the exception of 7.7.8 this clause does not apply to casual employees and applies on a pro-rata basis for part time employees.
- 7.7.2. Personal leave means either paid sick leave or carer's leave or a combination of both.
- 7.7.3. An employee is entitled to 12 days personal leave per annum.
- 7.7.4. During the first year of service an employee's personal leave entitlement will accrue on the basis of 1.75 hours for each completed week of service.
- 7.7.5. Any personal leave not taken will accumulate from year to year.
- 7.7.6. An employee will be allowed a total of six days personal leave per annum without a medical certificate or statutory declaration measured from the anniversary date of the employee's commencement of employment.
- 7.7.7. Any personal leave taken in excess of the six days personal leave per anniversary year will require a medical certificate or statutory declaration.

7.7.8. Casual employees

- a. Subject to the evidentiary and notice requirements of 7.7.6 and 7.7.7 of this Agreement, casual employees are entitled to be unavailable for work, or to leave work if they need to care for members of their immediate family or household who are sick and require care and support, or require care due to an unexpected emergency or the birth of a child.
- b. The employee and their manager will agree on the entitlement period. In the absence of agreement, the employee is entitled to be unavailable for work for a minimum of two days per occasion. The casual employee is not entitled to any payment for the period of non attendance.
- c. The CWT must not fail to re-engage casual employees because they accessed the entitlements provided for in this clause. The rights of the CWT to engage or not to engage a casual employee are otherwise not affected.

7.8 Community services leave

7.8.1. Emergency Services leave

- a. The CWT supports participation by employees in the Country Fire Service (CFS) and the State Emergency Service (SES), both of which provide valued community protection against loss of life and property.
- b. The Chief Executive Officer may approve emergency services leave with full pay for employees who participate in authorised activities at a time of genuine and substantial emergency or crisis during normal working hours. Approval will not normally be extended to casual or contract employees.
- c. Attendance at incidents of a minor, non-emergency nature will not be approved as Emergency Services leave.
- d. Employees who are members of the CFS and SES should give prior advice of their membership to their manager and payroll.
- e. When possible, employees should advise their manager/supervisor in advance by telephone if they are required to participate in CFS/SES activity which could involve an absence from work.
- f. Leave applications must be made via the CWT payroll system and be approved by an employee's manager/supervisor.
- g. The relevant policy should be followed when applying for emergency services leave.

7.8.2. Defence Force Reserves training

- a. A permanent employee who is a member of the Defence Force Reserves and is required to attend compulsory training is entitled to up to four weeks leave of absence in any twelve month period subject to sub clause 7.8.2 b.
- b. Each period of leave for the purposes of clause 7.8.2 must be a minimum of five consecutive days.
- c. The CWT will make-up the difference in pay between what the employee would normally have received as standard pay and the amount paid by the Defence Force for the whole period of absence.
- d. Allowances usually paid during absences will continue to be paid.
- e. Any overtime foregone as a result of attendance at defence force reserves training will not be compensated.
- f. Prior notice of the requirements to attend and certification of attendance and completion of the training is required.
- g. The relevant policy should be followed when applying for defence force reserves training leave.

7.9 Special leave without pay

- 7.9.1. After 3 years continuous service with the CWT employees may request special leave without pay.
- 7.9.2. The leave can be taken for special circumstances including but not limited to:
 - a. Overseas travel.
 - b. Full time study.
 - c. External job placements (other than secondments).
 - d. Personal matters.
- 7.9.3. The relevant policy should be followed when applying for special leave without pay.
- 7.9.4. Leave for extended care of a family member is covered by the Award, not this clause.

7.9.5. Special leave without pay limits and service requirements.

- a. An employee may request a total of two months special leave without pay for each year of continuous service with the CWT.
- b. The maximum amount of special leave without pay that will be granted is 12 months. This is inclusive of any paid leave to be taken in conjunction with the unpaid leave.
- c. Years of service that have been used in the calculation for special leave without pay will not to be taken into account for any subsequent applications for leave without pay.

7.9.6. Special leave without pay and other entitlements.

- An employee must exhaust all accrued annual leave and long service leave either before or at the time of taking the special leave without pay.
- b. The special leave without pay is not to be used in conjunction with parental leave (maternity, paternity and adoption leave).
- c. An employee's continuity of service is preserved while on approved absence of special leave without pay but the absence will not be taken into account in calculating the period of service for any purpose defined in the Award, this Agreement and the Long Service Leave Act 1987 (SA).
- d. The CWT will not make employer superannuation contributions while an employee is absent on special leave without pay.

7.9.7. Application for special leave without pay

An employee's written request for special leave without pay must be recommended by their manager and approved by their General Manager.

7.9.8. Approval of application for special leave without pay

- a. Every application will be treated on its merit and the following must be considered when approving special leave without pay:
 - The work currently being undertaken by the employee can be undertaken by another person.
 - The critical nature of the employee's current work/project.
 - Whether all annual leave and long service leave has been or will be exhausted in conjunction with the special leave without pay.
 - The position can be made available to the employee on their return.

- In the case of study leave and external job placements, whether the benefits to the CWT are identified.
- b. The decision about the request will be provided to the employee in writing.
- c. An employee who has a dispute relating to a decision about special leave without pay will use the Workplace Grievance policy.

7.9.9. <u>Terms and conditions of the leave</u>

a. The terms and conditions of the leave and return to work will be agreed and documented prior to commencement of the leave.

7.9.10. Return to work

- a. An employee's early return to work from leave prior to the date agreed at the time of commencement of such leave will be subject to the availability of the position.
- b. An employee will be entitled to return to the position which they held immediately before proceeding on special leave without pay except when otherwise agreed in the terms and conditions of the leave.
- c. When such position no longer exists but there are other positions available for which the employee is qualified and is capable of performing, the provisions for redeployment as set out in Clause 4.7 of this Agreement will apply.

7.10 Cultural leave

- 7.10.1. The parties to the Agreement are committed to encouraging a greater diversity of cultures within the CWT's staffing complement. They recognise that some employees may have special cultural ceremonies and days that need to be observed which may conflict with their employment responsibilities.
- 7.10.2. An employee may use existing leave entitlements (including long service leave, annual leave, banked RDO hours pursuant to clause 6.1) or apply for compassionate leave for the purposes of attending special events, ceremonies and rituals associated with their culture.
- 7.10.3. The relevant policy should be followed when applying for cultural leave.

8. Employee development and training

8.1 Training and development

- 8.1.1. The CWT will ensure employees are appropriately trained to undertake the duties associated with their position. Individual training plans will be developed with employees as part of the performance development program and corporate training will be available to all employees and volunteers when appropriate.
- 8.1.2. It is agreed that the majority of mandatory employee training and development will be conducted during the ordinary hours of work. However, training may need to be arranged to suit operational situations resulting in some training being provided outside of normal operational hours. In such cases the relevant penalties and loadings will apply.
- 8.1.3. An employee may decline to attend out of hours training if it results in unreasonable hours, or unreasonably conflicts with personal circumstances.

8.2 Study assistance

- 8.2.1. The CWT believes the performance of the organisation is directly related to the skills and competency of its workforce. As such the organisation has a commitment to those employees who wish to undertake study that meets the current and future needs of the organisation. This commitment includes paid time off work and/or financial reimbursement of course and administration fees.
- 8.2.2. This clause does not apply to casual employees and applies on a pro rata basis for part time employees.
- 8.2.3. At the time of certification of this Agreement:
 - Paid leave may be granted to an employee to attend compulsory lectures, tutorials, seminars and practicals for up to a maximum of five hours per week including travelling time.
 - b. Paid leave may be granted to an employee undertaking distance learning of two hours per week per subject to a maximum of five hours per week.
 - c. Financial assistance will be provided by reimbursing employees 50%, up to a maximum of \$1,500 per annum, of the costs of compulsory course and administration fees for each academic year.
 - d. This entitlement and support will be administered in accordance with the relevant CWT policy.
- 8.2.4. The CWT will ensure that any changes made to the study assistance policy will be on a no less favourable basis during the life of this Agreement.

8.3 Professional Membership

When the CWT requires that an employee holds a specific professional membership to carry out their duties, the CWT will pay the annual subscription.

8.4 Performance development program

- 8.4.1. The performance development program is used to assist employees to develop their personal and technical skills, knowledge and abilities to enable them to achieve their individual goals and those of the organisation.
- 8.4.2. Employees recognise that they have a responsibility for their own development.
- 8.4.3. Individual performance development action plans are developed with employees as part of the CWT's performance development program.
- 8.4.4. The CWT's performance development program provides a formal framework for the consideration of employee performance. It provides an opportunity for the manager/supervisor and the employee to:
 - a. Encourage and promote honest and positive communication and feedback.
 - b. Define work goals.
 - c. Establish mutually agreed achievable outcomes and action plans.
 - d. Establish performance indicators to measure success throughout the year.
 - e. Manage an employee's development in a positive way.
 - f. Acknowledge an employee's strengths and opportunities for improvement.
 - g. Discuss individual career aspirations, expectations and opportunities.
 - h. Identify, plan and budget for additional resources and individual training and development needs.
- 8.4.5. The parties agree that during the life of this Agreement, they will support the performance development program by their active involvement.
- 8.4.6. The information contained in a performance development program is confidential and will remain in an employee's personal file, held in Human Resources.

9. Miscellaneous

9.1 ASU representatives

9.1.1. The CWT acknowledges and accepts the right of employees to belong to the ASU and to be represented by their elected Workplace Representatives and/or ASU Officials.

9.2 Association/ASU training leave

- 9.2.1. Employees who are elected Workplace Representatives of the ASU will be allowed leave with pay up to a maximum of 10 days per two calendar years from the date leave is first approved, to attend ASU training courses conducted or approved by the ASU, provided that:
 - a. Not less than four weeks notice is given to the CWT of the date of commencement of the training course.
 - b. All applications for leave must be made in writing by the ASU to the CWT and must include:
 - The name of the employee seeking the leave.
 - An agenda specifying the dates and times on which the course is to be conducted.
 - Title and description of the course.
 - c. If available, at least two weeks prior to the course, the name of the presenter and syllabus for the course should be advised in writing to the CWT.
 - d. The CWT is able to make adequate staffing arrangements during the period of such leave.
 - e. At any one time no more than one CWT employee who is an elected Workplace Representative covered by this Agreement will be on leave pursuant to this clause.
 - f. Approval may be sought by the ASU for more than one employee who is an elected Workplace Representative to attend an ASU training course at any one time if there is a substantial reason for such attendance.
 - g. The scope, content and level of the course must be in accordance with the principle of promoting better industrial relations within the CWT.
 - h. An employee who is an elected Workplace Representative will have completed a period of twelve months service with the CWT before applying for ASU training leave.

- 9.2.2. In cases when the annual allocation of leave has been exhausted and there is a substantial reason why an employee who is an elected Workplace Representative should attend a particular ASU training course, the ASU may apply (subject to compliance with other provisions of the clause) to the CWT for special trade ASU training leave to cover the attendance of an employee who is an elected Workplace Representative.
- 9.2.3. Leave taken pursuant to this clause will be counted as continuous service for all purposes of the Award and for purposes of long service leave entitlements.

9.3 Noticeboard

The CWT will permit a notice board to be erected at the workplace to facilitate communication between the employees and/or the ASU.

10. Schedules

Schedule 1	Library Service – Local Area Work Agreement
Schedule 2	City Works – Local Area Work Agreement
Schedule 3	St Martins – Local Area Work Agreement
Schedule 4	Schedule of MO Agreement Increases

THIS AGREEMENT is made at the City of West Torrens, 165 Sir Donald Bradman Drive, Hilton.

SIGNED FOR AND ON BEHALF OF The City of West Torrens

TERRY BUSS CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER

/ /2011

in the presence of: SUSAN FORBY MANAGER HUMAN RESOURCES

/ /2011

SIGNED FOR AND ON BEHALF OF The Australian Services Union

KATRINE HILDYARD BRANCH SECRETARY

/ /2011

In the presence of:

Name:

Title:

/ /2011

11. Index

Advertising of vacancies, 24

Amalgamation, 21

Annual leave, 41

Annual leave loading, 42

Application for special leave without pay, 49

Appointment principles, 22

Bereavement leave, 43

Casual employee, 5

Change management, 21

Change management process, 22

Committee role, 8

Communication and Dispute Resolution, 19

Community, 6

Community services leave, 47

Conditions, 28

Consultation, 6, 27

Continuous improvement, 11

Contracting out /competitive tendering, 27

Corporate wardrobe or uniform, 34

Cultural leave, 50

Customer service standards, 11

Date of operation, 5

Defence Force Reserves Training, 48

Definitions, 5

Dispute resolution procedures, 20

Emergency Services Leave, 47

Employee, 6

Employee assistance program, 14

Employee immunisation program, 17

Employment security, 28

Employment security, redeployment and redundancy, 28

Enterprise Consultative Committee, 6

Fair treatment, 14

Family/compassionate leave, 43

Fixed term contract employment, 25

Flexible working arrangements, 39

Full time and part time employees, 43

Fund, 6

Graduate progression, 35

Healthy lifestyle bonus, 17

Immediate family, 6

Information, 8

Intent, 27

Introduction, 21

Journey accident insurance, 17

Local area workplace agreements (LAWAs), 12

Long service leave, 44

Manager, 6

Meal breaks, 37

Meetings, 8

Membership, 7

Occupational health safety and welfare, 15

Other changes, 23

Paid leave entitlement, 43

Paid parental leave, 45

parent award, 7

Parental leave, 44

Part time employees hours of work, 36

Part time employment and job sharing, 25

Parties, 7

Parties bound, 5

Performance agreement and review program, 52

Personal leave, 46

Principles of selection, 24

Probation, 24

Professional Membership, 52

Reasonable, 6

Redeployment, 29

Redeployment principles, 29

Redeployment to a lower classified position, 30

Redeployment to a suitable alternative position, 30

Redundancy, 7

Responsibility for organisational change, 21

Return to work, 50

Review of agreement, 13

Rostered days off (RDOs), 39

Salary increases, 32

Salary sacrifice, 33

Salary sacrifice into superannuation, 34

Schedules, 55

Secondments, 26

Single bargaining unit, 8

Single Bargaining Unit, 7

Special leave without pay, 48

Special leave without pay and other entitlements, 49

Special leave without pay limits and service requirements, 49

Study assistance, 51

Superannuation, 32

Support to stop smoking, 18

Temporary placement, 30

Title, 5

Training support, 31

Union Official, 7

Union Representative, 7

Union representatives, 53

Union training, 53

Unpaid bereavement leave, 43

Use of casual employees, 26

Voluntary separation package, 31

Workplace relations, 19

City of West Torrens Library Services Employees Local Area Work Agreement

Schedule 1

1. INTRODUCTION

- 1.1 The Hours of Work Agreement applies to all employees working in the Library Unit of the City of West Torrens (excluding the Manager Community Services, Team Leader Technical Services Librarian and Administration Officer).
- 1.2 The South Australian Municipal Officers Salaried Officers Award and the City of West Torrens Enterprise Agreement (Municipal Officers) 2011 applies to the Team Leader, Technical Services Librarian and Administration Officer.
- 1.3 The Agreement will be read in conjunction with the South Australian Municipal Salaried Officers Award and the City of West Torrens Enterprise Agreement (Municipal Officers) 2011. When there is any inconsistency with the Award and the Agreement, the terms of this Agreement will prevail to the extent of that inconsistency.

2. OBJECTIVES

- 2.1 The Hours of Work Agreement is designed to support:
 - a. 7 day responsive and high quality Library Service.
 - b. Flexibility to meet changing services needs in relation to Library Services and Programs.
 - c. Stable and predictable hours of work for employees.
 - d. A flexible team based family friendly working environment to maximise service delivery objectives.
 - e. The delivery of Programs to the Community of West Torrens as an integral part of the Library Service provided.
- 2.2 In addition, there is a commitment to:
 - Continuous improvement of the Library Service provided.
 - b. Continuous review of the way work associated with Library Services is structured.
 - c. Ongoing consultation with employees.
 - fostering a workplace that is fair and equitable.
 - e. Quarterly review of roster.

3. HOURS OF WORK

3.1 Ordinary Hours of Work

- a. Ordinary hours of work of a full time employee will be no more than 10 hours a day or an average of 152 hours over a four week period to be worked between:
 - 7:45am and 8:15pm Monday to Friday (excluding Public Holidays)
 - 8:30am and 4:15pm Saturday (excluding Public Holidays)
 - 12:45pm and 4:15pm Sunday (excluding Public Holidays).
- b. Unless rostered otherwise, for days worked from Monday to Friday the working hours will be 9:00am to 5:30pm.

3.2 Penalty Loadings

Employees required to work as part of their ordinary hours:

- a. On any day Monday to Friday (inclusive) beyond 5.00pm will be paid a 15% loading in addition to their ordinary time rate of pay.
- b. On Saturday and Sunday will be paid a loading of 50% in addition to their ordinary time rate of pay.
- c. On a public holiday will be paid a loading of 50% in addition to their ordinary time rate of pay.

3.3 Overtime

- a. Overtime can be worked by mutual agreement between the employee and the employer. When there are significant service requirements, an employee may be directed to work overtime.
- b. Consideration will be given to an employee's personal and family needs.
- c. Reasonable notice will be given prior to the requirement for overtime to be worked.
- d. Employees who work in excess of 10 hours per day or 152 hours in any four week period, either by mutual agreement or by direction, will receive payment for such excess time at the rate of time and a half the employee's ordinary rate of pay for the first 3 hours and double time thereafter until the completion of the overtime.

3.4 Time off in Lieu of Overtime

Time off in lieu (TOIL) of payment for overtime at the appropriate penalty rate may be taken instead of overtime being paid. The choice of taking either payment or TOIL will be mutually agreed between the employee and the CWT prior to the additional hours being worked.

- a. Such time off will be time equivalent to the amount of approved overtime worked, multiplied by the appropriate penalty rate.
- b. Any time accrued is to be taken at a mutually agreeable time.
- c. TOIL accruals are to be banked and recorded in CWT's payroll system up to a maximum of 24 hours, including penalty loadings. An employee will not be able to accrue TOIL when the maximum is reached, overtime will be paid.
- d. Meal allowances will be paid in accordance with the Award.
- e. TOIL will not be taken in advance of it being accrued.

4. BREAKS

- 4.1. Employees are entitled to an unpaid meal break of 30 minutes each day to be taken when employees work at least five continuous (5) hours.
- 4.2. Employees who are rostered for a four hour period are entitled to a paid 10 minute break to be taken within that four hour period.

5. LEAVE

Employees are entitled to four weeks Annual Leave, in accordance with 6.1.1 of the Award and are excluded from Clause 6.1.2 of the Award.

6. ROSTER

- 6.1 Under clause 5.1.4.1 of the Award the ordinary hours of work will be worked under a structured and regular hour's arrangement as determined by the Library roster.
- The Library roster incorporates a number of shifts in excess of 8 hours to provide for a 9 day fortnight for full time employees.
- 6.3 Employees will work over a 4 week roster providing a seven day Library Service. The roster includes permanent employees (excepting the Mobile Library Officer) working not more frequently than one Sunday in every eight.
- 6.4 Permanent full time employees who work on a Sunday will not be required to work the following Saturday to avoid working 7 days consecutively excepting those Sunday shifts worked as a consequence of 6.5 a and 6.5 b.
- 6.5 Exceptions to the "one Sunday in every eight" for permanent employees can only be made on a voluntary basis:
 - a. By mutual agreement with management for TOIL or overtime (choice by employee).
 - b. Between staff for example in a swap situation.

6.6 This Hours of Work Agreement supports the current Opening Hours of the Hamra Centre Library:

Monday, Tuesday and Friday: 10:00am to 6:00pm

Wednesday: 8:00am to 6:00pm

Thursday: 10:00am to 8:00pm

Saturday: 10:00am to 4:00pm

Sunday: 1:00pm to 4:00pm

Any proposed changes to the current opening hours which affect the current desk roster are to be negotiated by the Hours of Work Agreement Working Group (see Clause 7).

6.8 Change to Roster

- a. Change to the roster must be confirmed in writing by the roster manager at least 24 hours prior to the roster change, when practicable. The roster manager is a Level 5 employee or the Team Leader Library.
- b. When possible, programs will be scheduled in advance with at least 4 weeks' notice provided when practicable.

6.9 Roster Review

The roster will be reviewed on a quarterly basis to ensure it continues to meet the objectives of the Hours of Work Agreement.

7. HOURS OF WORK AGREEMENT WORKING GROUP

The review will be conducted by the members of the Hours of Work Agreement Working Group which includes:

- a. Manager, Community Services.
- b. Library Team Leader.
- c. Two staff representatives.
- d. Australian Services Union Workplace Representative.

8. COMMUNICATION AND CONSULTATION

8.1 Communication

- a. There is a commitment to open and timely two-way communication in order to ensure:
 - Consistent high quality service delivery

- Employees are informed of changes in work practices or service delivery
- Library Management is informed of issues or concerns that may impact on service delivery, employee satisfaction or the reputation of the Library Services.
- b. Communication structures include but are not limited to:
 - Library Services Staff Meetings
 - Team Meetings
 - Library Management Team Meetings

8.2 Consultation

There is a commitment to ongoing consultation and seeking input from employees. Consultation will take the form of email requests for feedback, workshops and input provided through team meetings.

9. GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE AND DISPUTE RESOLUTION PROCEDURE

9.1 Individual Grievance Procedure

It is agreed the Personal Grievances Policy will be followed when an individual employee has a complaint or concern.

9.2 Group Dispute Resolution Procedure

- a. In the first instance, complaints or concerns that relate to a group or groups of employees will be discussed at the Local Area Work Agreement Working Group Meeting.
- If the complaint or concern cannot be resolved by the Working Group, it may be progressed according to clause 3.2 Dispute Resolution Procedures in of the City of West Torrens Agreement (Municipal Officers) 2011.

Manager Community Services	Date	
Employee Representative	Date	

City of West Torrens City Works Municipal Award Employees Local Area Work Agreement

Schedule 2

1 Introduction

- 1.1 This local area work agreement (LAWA) has been developed to vary the hours of work conditions for the Municipal Officers Award employees employed at City Works.
- 1.2 This LAWA has been developed through consultation and negotiation to better meet the operational needs of the workplace and having regard to the needs of the employee including family and non-work responsibilities.
- 1.3 This LAWA read in conjunction with the South Australian Municipal Salaried Officers Award and the City of West Torrens Enterprise Agreement (Municipal Officers) 2011. When there is any inconsistency with the Award and the Agreement, the terms of this LAWA will prevail to the extent of that inconsistency.

2 Ordinary Hours of Work

- 2.1 City Works based Municipal Officers Award employees who regularly supervise or provide administrative support to Local Government Employee Award employees may work the same span of hours as those employees provided such hours do not exceed 1976 hours in a 12 month calendar year.
- 2.2 In keeping with clause 2.1 the ordinary hours of work are to be worked within the span of hours contained within the Local Government Employees Agreement.
- 2.3 An employee's ordinary hours are 7.6 hours per day and 152 in a four week period.
- 2.4 The standard working hours will be worked with no provision for a rostered day off.

3 Flexible working hours

- 3.1 Employees covered by this LAWA may work flexible working hours subject to approval by their manager and operational requirements.
- 3.2 An employee may elect to work up to 10 ordinary hours per day.
- 3.3 When an employee elects to work up to 10 ordinary hours per day they will not be entitled to payment of overtime. Any such hours will be accrued, banked and taken at ordinary time as flexible working hours.
- 3.4 The maximum credit of flexible working hours that will be accumulated is 48 hours.
- 3.5 The manager may direct an employee to take flexible working hours to ensure that the maximum credit is not exceeded.

3.6 On termination of employment an employee will endeavour to take any accrued time before their last day of duty. When it is not possible for an employee to take the accrued time prior to their last day of duty the balance will be paid out at single time.
4 Recording of hours
4.1 An employee is required to accurately record all worked and flexible working hours by an approved recording method.

- 4.2 Actual times of commencement and cessation of work must be recorded.
- 4.3 The record of worked and flexible working hours must be authorised by the employee's direct supervisor or manager.

5 Penalty rates on ordinary time

An employee, who as part of their ordinary hours of duty regularly perform work outside of the span of hours in clause 2.1 and 2.2 of this LAWA, will receive a loading of 15% in addition to their ordinary time rate of pay for all time worked outside of those hours.

6 Overtime

- 6.1 When an employee elects to work up to 10 ordinary hours per day they will not be entitled to payment of overtime. Any such hours will be accrued and taken at single time as flexible working hours.
- When an employee has a maximum accrual of 48 flexible working hours banked, all additional hours worked in excess of the 48 hours will be paid at ordinary time.

Manager City Works	Date
Employee Representative	Date

City of West Torrens St Martins Municipal Award Employees Local Area Work Agreement

Schedule 3

1. Introduction

- 1.1 This local area work agreement (LAWA) has been developed to vary the hours of work conditions for the Municipal Officers Award employees employed at St Martins.
- 1.2 This LAWA has been developed through consultation and negotiation to better meet the operational needs of the workplace and having regard to the needs of the employee including family and non-work responsibilities.
- 1.3 This LAWA will be read in conjunction with the South Australian Municipal Salaried Officers Award and the City of West Torrens Enterprise Agreement (Municipal Officers) 2011. When there is any inconsistency with the Award and the Agreement, the terms of this LAWA will prevail to the extent of that inconsistency.

2. Ordinary Hours of Work

- 2.1 An employee's ordinary hours are 7.6 hours per day and 1976 in a 12 month period.
- 2.2 The span of hours will be from 7.00 am to 8.00 pm 7 days per week.
- 2.3 The standard working hours will be worked with no provision for a rostered day off.

3. Flexible working hours

- 3.1 Employees covered by this LAWA may work flexible working hours subject to approval by their manager and operational requirements.
- 3.2 An employee may elect to work up to 10 hours per day.
- 3.3 When an employee elects to work up to 10 hours per day they will not be entitled to payment of overtime. Any such hours will be accrued and taken at single time as flexible working hours.
- 3.4 The maximum credit of flexible working hours that will be accumulated is 48 hours.
- 3.5 The manager may direct an employee to take flexible working hours to ensure that the maximum credit is not exceeded.
- 3.6 On termination of employment an employee will endeavour to take any accrued time before their last day of duty. When it is not possible for an employee to take the accrued time prior to their last day of duty the balance will be paid out at single time.

4. Recording of hours

- 4.1 An employee is required to accurately record all worked and flexible working hours by an approved recording method.
- 4.2 At the end of each pay fortnight, the total flexible hours accumulated for that period must be recorded.
- 4.3 A procedure for the recording of hours will be agreed and implemented by the Manager St Martins and the employees covered by this LAWA.
- 4.4 The record of worked and flexible working hours must be authorised by the employee's direct supervisor or manager.

5. Penalty rates on ordinary time

An employee, who as part of their ordinary hours of duty regularly perform work outside of the span of hours will receive a loading of 15% in addition to their ordinary time rate of pay for all time worked outside of those hours.

6. Overtime

- 6.1 An employee who is directed to work in excess of 10 hours per day or 1976 ordinary hours in a 12 month calendar year will be entitled to the payment of overtime at the rate of time and a half.
- When an employee has a maximum accrual of 48 flexible working hours, all additional hours in excess of the 48 will be paid out at ordinary time.
- 6.3 An employee working flexible working hours will not be eligible to take time off in lieu (TOIL) of payment of overtime.

Manager St Martins	Date
Employee Representative	Date

Proposed	MO Varia	tion Agre	ement inc	reases D	ec 10 to J	luly 13						
Classification Level				Effective from first full pay period on or after 1 July 2011 - 2.3% plus fixed amount				om first full pa ter 1 July 201	ay period on or 2 - 4%	Effective from first full pay period on or after 1 July 2013 - 4%		
Casual	New	New	New	New	New	New	New	New		New	New	New
Rates	Hourly	Fortnightly	A nnual	Hourly	Fortnightly	A nnual	Hourly	Fortnightly	New Annual	Hourly	Fortnightly	A nnual
Nates	Rate	Salary	Salary	Rate	Salary	Salary	Rate	Salary	Salary	Rate	Salary	Salary
Level 1/1C	\$ 24.34345	\$ 1,850.10	\$ 48,102.66	\$ 25.08554	\$ 1,906.50	\$ 49,569.03	\$ 26.08896	\$ 1,982.76	\$ 51,551.79	\$ 27.13252	\$ 2,062.07	\$ 53,613.86
Level 1/2C	\$ 24.87131	\$ 1,890.22	\$ 49,145.71	\$ 25.62554	\$ 1,947.54	\$ 50,636.06	\$ 26.65056	\$ 2,025.44	\$ 52,661.50	\$ 27.71658	\$ 2,106.46	\$ 54,767.96
Level 1/3C	\$ 25.60889	\$ 1,946.28	\$ 50,603.17	\$ 26.38008	\$ 2,004.89	\$ 52,127.04	\$ 27.43528	\$ 2,085.08	\$ 54,212.12	\$ 28.53270	\$ 2,168.48	\$ 56,380.61
Level 1/4C	\$ 26.40023	\$ 2,006.42	\$ 52,166.86	\$ 27.18963	\$ 2,066.41	\$ 53,726.70	\$ 28.27721	\$ 2,149.07	\$ 55,875.77	\$ 29.40830	\$ 2,235.03	\$ 58,110.80
Level 1/5C	\$ 27.19156	\$ 2,066.56	\$ 53,730.52	\$ 27.99915	\$ 2,127.94	\$ 55,326.33	\$ 29.11912	\$ 2,213.05	\$ 57,539.38	\$ 30.28388	\$ 2,301.58	\$ 59,840.95
Level 1/6C	\$ 27.87450	\$ 2,118.46	\$ 55,080.01	\$ 28.69780	\$ 2,181.03	\$ 56,706.85	\$ 29.84571	\$ 2,268.27	\$ 58,975.12	\$ 31.03954	\$ 2,359.00	\$ 61,334.13
Level 1A/1C	\$ 21.03264	\$ 1,598.48	\$ 41,560.49	\$ 21.69857	\$ 1,649.09	\$ 42,876.38	\$ 22.56651	\$ 1,715.06	\$ 44,591.43	\$ 23.46918	\$ 1,783.66	\$ 46,375.09
Level 1A/2C	\$ 21.66527	\$ 1,646.56	\$ 42,810.57	\$ 22.34575	\$ 1,698.28	\$ 44,155.21	\$ 23.23958	\$ 1,766.21	\$ 45,921.42	\$ 24.16917	\$ 1,836.86	\$ 47,758.27
Level 1A/3C	\$ 22.29826	\$ 1,694.67	\$ 44,061.36	\$ 22.99331	\$ 1,747.49	\$ 45,434.77	\$ 23.91304	\$ 1,817.39	\$ 47,252.16	\$ 24.86956	\$ 1,890.09	\$ 49,142.25
Level 1A/4C	\$ 23.56352	\$ 1,790.83	\$ 46,561.52	\$ 24.28767	\$ 1,845.86	\$ 47,992.43	\$ 25.25918	\$ 1,919.70	\$ 49,912.13	\$ 26.26954	\$ 1,996.49	\$ 51,908.62
Level 2/1C	\$ 28.67596	\$ 2,179.37	\$ 56,663.70	\$ 29.63915	\$ 2,252.58	\$ 58,566.97	\$ 30.82472	\$ 2,342.68	\$ 60,909.65	\$ 32.05771	\$ 2,436.39	\$ 63,346.03
Level 2/2C	\$ 29.46693	\$ 2,239.49	\$ 58,226.66	\$ 30.44832	\$ 2,314.07	\$ 60,165.87	\$ 31.66625	\$ 2,406.63	\$ 62,572.51	\$ 32.93290	\$ 2,502.90	\$ 65,075.41
Level 2/3C	\$ 30.28432	\$ 2,301.61	\$ 59,841.82	\$ 31.28451	\$ 2,377.62	\$ 61,818.19	\$ 32.53589	\$ 2,472.73	\$ 64,290.91	\$ 33.83732	\$ 2,571.64	\$ 66,862.55
Level 2/4C	\$ 31.15311	\$ 2,367.64	\$ 61,558.54	\$ 32.17327	\$ 2,445.17	\$ 63,574.38	\$ 33.46020	\$ 2,542.98	\$ 66,117.36	\$ 34.79861	\$ 2,644.69	\$ 68,762.05
Level 3/1C	\$ 32.02062	\$ 2,433.57	\$ 63,272.75	\$ 33.06074	\$ 2,512.62	\$ 65,328.02	\$ 34.38317	\$ 2,613.12	\$ 67,941.14	\$ 35.75850	\$ 2,717.65	\$ 70,658.79
Level 3/2C	\$ 32.88922	\$ 2,499.58	\$ 64,989.10	\$ 33.94932	\$ 2,580.15	\$ 67,083.85	\$ 35.30729	\$ 2,683.35	\$ 69,767.21	\$ 36.71958	\$ 2,790.69	\$ 72,557.90
Level 3/3C	\$ 33.75800	\$ 2,565.61	\$ 66,705.82	\$ 34.83808	\$ 2,647.69	\$ 68,840.05	\$ 36.23161	\$ 2,753.60	\$ 71,593.65	\$ 37.68087	\$ 2,863.75	\$ 74,457.40
Level 3/4C	\$ 34.62661	\$ 2,631.62	\$ 68,422.17	\$ 35.72666	\$ 2,715.23	\$ 70,595.88	\$ 37.15573	\$ 2,823.84	\$ 73,419.72	\$ 38.64196	\$ 2,936.79	\$ 76,356.51

Proposed N	IO Variati	on Agree	ement incre	eases De	c 10 to Ju	ıly 13						
Classification Level	Effective from first full pay period on or						Effective from first full pay period on or after 1 July 2012 - 4%			Effective from first full pay period on or after 1 July 2013 - 4%		
	New	New		New	New		New	New		New	New	
Casual Rates	Hourly	Fortnightly	New Annual	Hourly	Fortnightly	New Annual	Hourly	Fortnightly	New Annual	Hourly	Fortnightly	New Annual
	Rate	Salary	Salary	Rate	Salary	Salary	Rate	Salary	Salary	Rate	Salary	Salary
Level 4/1C	\$ 35.49412	\$ 2,697.55	\$ 70,136.38	\$ 36.49267	\$ 2,773.44	\$ 72,109.52	\$ 37.95238	\$ 2,884.38	\$ 74,993.90	\$ 39.47047	\$ 2,999.76	\$ 77,993.66
Level 4/2C	\$ 36.36290	\$ 2,763.58	\$ 71,853.10	\$ 37.38144	\$ 2,840.99	\$ 73,865.72	\$ 38.87669	\$ 2,954.63	\$ 76,820.35	\$ 40.43176	\$ 3,072.81	\$ 79,893.16
Level 4/3C	\$ 37.23150	\$ 2,829.59	\$ 73,569.45	\$ 38.27002	\$ 2,908.52	\$ 75,621.55	\$ 39.80082	\$ 3,024.86	\$ 78,646.41	\$ 41.39285	\$ 3,145.86	\$ 81,792.27
Level 4/4C	\$ 38.10011	\$ 2,895.61	\$ 75,285.81	\$ 39.15859	\$ 2,976.05	\$ 77,377.38	\$ 40.72494	\$ 3,095.10	\$ 80,472.48	\$ 42.35394	\$ 3,218.90	\$ 83,691.38
Level 5/1C	\$ 38.96762	\$ 2,961.54	\$ 77,000.02	\$ 39.86388	\$ 3,029.65	\$ 78,771.02	\$ 41.45843	\$ 3,150.84	\$ 81,921.86	\$ 43.11677	\$ 3,276.87	\$ 85,198.74
Level 5/2C	\$ 39.83640	\$ 3,027.57	\$ 78,716.73	\$ 40.75264	\$ 3,097.20	\$ 80,527.22	\$ 42.38275	\$ 3,221.09	\$ 83,748.31	\$ 44.07806	\$ 3,349.93	\$ 87,098.24
Level 5/3C	\$ 40.70500	\$ 3,093.58	\$ 80,433.09	\$ 41.64122	\$ 3,164.73	\$ 82,283.05	\$ 43.30687	\$ 3,291.32	\$ 85,574.37	\$ 45.03914	\$ 3,422.97	\$ 88,997.35
Level 6/1C	\$ 42.15195	\$ 3,203.55	\$ 83,292.25	\$ 43.12144	\$ 3,277.23	\$ 85,207.97	\$ 44.84630	\$ 3,408.32	\$ 88,616.29	\$ 46.64015	\$ 3,544.65	\$ 92,160.94
Level 6/2C	\$ 43.59889	\$ 3,313.52	\$ 86,151.42	\$ 44.60167	\$ 3,389.73	\$ 88,132.90	\$ 46.38574	\$ 3,525.32	\$ 91,658.21	\$ 48.24116	\$ 3,666.33	\$ 95,324.54
Level 6/3C	\$ 45.02792	\$ 3,422.12	\$ 88,975.18	\$ 46.06357	\$ 3,500.83	\$ 91,021.61	\$ 47.90611	\$ 3,640.86	\$ 94,662.47	\$ 49.82235	\$ 3,786.50	\$ 98,448.97
Level 7/1C	\$ 46.45587	\$ 3,530.65	\$ 91,796.80	\$ 47.52435	\$ 3,611.85	\$ 93,908.12	\$ 49.42533	\$ 3,756.32	\$ 97,664.45	\$ 51.40234	\$ 3,906.58	\$ 101,571.02
Level 7/2C	\$ 47.88363	\$ 3,639.16	\$ 94,618.06	\$ 48.98496	\$ 3,722.86	\$ 96,794.27	\$ 50.94435	\$ 3,871.77	\$ 100,666.04	\$ 52.98213	\$ 4,026.64	\$ 104,692.68
Level 7/3C	\$ 49.31121	\$ 3,747.65	\$ 97,438.96	\$ 50.44537	\$ 3,833.85	\$ 99,680.05	\$ 52.46319	\$ 3,987.20	\$ 103,667.26	\$ 54.56171	\$ 4,146.69	\$ 107,813.95
Level 8/1C	\$ 51.02562	\$ 3,877.95	\$ 100,826.62	\$ 52.19920	\$ 3,967.14	\$ 103,145.63	\$ 54.28717	\$ 4,125.83	\$ 107,271.45	\$ 56.45866	\$ 4,290.86	\$ 111,562.31
Level 8/2C	\$ 52.73857	\$ 4,008.13	\$ 104,211.41	\$ 53.95156	\$ 4,100.32	\$ 106,608.28	\$ 56.10962	\$ 4,264.33	\$ 110,872.61	\$ 58.35400	\$ 4,434.90	\$ 115,307.51
Level 8/3C	\$ 54.45297	\$ 4,138.43	\$ 107,599.07	\$ 55.70539	\$ 4,233.61	\$ 110,073.85	\$ 57.93360	\$ 4,402.95	\$ 114,476.80	\$ 60.25095	\$ 4,579.07	\$ 119,055.88

Proposed M	10 Variati	ion Agree	ement incr	eases De	c 10 to Ju	ıly 13						
Classification Level	aft	om first full pa er 1 Dec 2010 s 2.6% interim			Effective from first full pay period on or after 1 July 2011 - 2.3% plus fixed amount			om first full pa	ay period on or 2 - 4%	Effective from first full pay period on or after 1 July 2013 - 4%		
Full Time	New Hourly Rate	New Fortnightly Salary	New Annual Salarv	New Hourly Rate	New Fortnightly Salary	New Annual Salary	New Hourly Rate	New Fortnightly Salary	New Annual Salary	New Hourly Rate	New Fortnightly Salary	New Annual Salary
Level 1/1	\$ 20.55925	\$ 1,562.50	\$ 40,625.07	\$ 21.18393	\$ 1,609.98	\$ 41,859.45	\$ 22.03129	\$ 1,674.38	\$ 43,533.83	\$ 22.91254	\$ 1,741.35	\$ 45,275.18
Level 1/2	\$ 21.00513	\$ 1,596.39	\$ 41,506.14	\$ 21.64007	\$ 1,644.65	\$ 42,760.78	\$ 22.50567	\$ 1,710.43	\$ 44,471.21	\$ 23.40590	\$ 1,778.85	\$ 46,250.06
Level 1/3 Level 1/4	\$ 21.62799 \$ 22.29627	\$ 1,643.73 \$ 1,694.52	\$ 42,736.91 \$ 44,057.43	\$ 22.27725 \$ 22.96090	\$ 1,693.07 \$ 1,745.03	\$ 44,019.85 \$ 45,370.75	\$ 23.16834 \$ 23.87934	\$ 1,760.79 \$ 1,814.83	\$ 45,780.65 \$ 47,185.58	\$ 24.09508 \$ 24.83451	\$ 1,831.23 \$ 1,887.42	\$ 47,611.88 \$ 49,073.00
Level 1/5	\$ 22.96455	\$ 1,745.31	\$ 45,377.95	\$ 23.64456	\$ 1,796.99	\$ 46,721.64	\$ 24.59034	\$ 1,868.87	\$ 48,590.51	\$ 25.57395	\$ 1,943.62	\$ 50,534.13
Level 1/6	\$ 23.54144	\$ 1,789.15	\$ 46,517.90	\$ 24.23472	\$ 1,841.84	\$ 47,887.81	\$ 25.20411	\$ 1,915.51	\$ 49,803.32	\$ 26.21227	\$ 1,992.13	\$ 51,795.45
Level 1A/1	\$ 17.76308	\$ 1,349.99	\$ 35,099.84	\$ 18.32345	\$ 1,392.58	\$ 36,207.13	\$ 19.05639	\$ 1,448.29	\$ 37,655.42	\$ 19.81864	\$ 1,506.22	\$ 39,161.64
Level 1A/2	\$ 18.29745	\$ 1,390.61	\$ 36,155.75	\$ 18.87011	\$ 1,434.13	\$ 37,287.34	\$ 19.62491	\$ 1,491.49	\$ 38,778.83	\$ 20.40991	\$ 1,551.15	\$ 40,329.98
Level 1A/3	\$ 18.83200	\$ 1,431.23	\$ 37,212.03	\$ 19.41696	\$ 1,475.69	\$ 38,367.90	\$ 20.19363	\$ 1,534.72	\$ 39,902.62	\$ 21.00138	\$ 1,596.10	\$ 41,498.73
Level 1A/4	\$ 19.90056	\$ 1,512.44	\$ 39,323.50	\$ 20.51009	\$ 1,558.77	\$ 40,527.94	\$ 21.33050	\$ 1,621.12	\$ 42,149.06	\$ 22.18372	\$ 1,685.96	\$ 43,835.02
Level 2/1	\$ 24.21823	\$ 1,840.59	\$ 47,855.22	\$ 25.02829	\$ 1,902.15	\$ 49,455.89	\$ 26.02942	\$ 1,978.24	\$ 51,434.13	\$ 27.07059	\$ 2,057.37	\$ 53,491.49
Level 2/2	\$ 24.88633	\$ 1,891.36	\$ 49,175.39	\$ 25.71175	\$ 1,954.09	\$ 50,806.42	\$ 26.74022	\$ 2,032.26	\$ 52,838.68	\$ 27.80983	\$ 2,113.55	\$ 54,952.22
Level 2/3	\$ 25.57669	\$ 1,943.83	\$ 50,539.53	\$ 26.41799	\$ 2,007.77	\$ 52,201.94	\$ 27.47471	\$ 2,088.08	\$ 54,290.02	\$ 28.57369	\$ 2,171.60	\$ 56,461.62
Level 2/4	\$ 26.31029	\$ 1,999.58	\$ 51,989.14	\$ 27.16847	\$ 2,064.80	\$ 53,684.89	\$ 28.25520	\$ 2,147.40	\$ 55,832.28	\$ 29.38541	\$ 2,233.29	\$ 58,065.57
Level 3/1	\$ 27.04299	\$ 2,055.27	\$ 53,436.96	\$ 27.91802	\$ 2,121.77	\$ 55,166.01	\$ 29.03474	\$ 2,206.64	\$ 57,372.65	\$ 30.19613	\$ 2,294.91	\$ 59,667.55
Level 3/2	\$ 27.77678	\$ 2,111.04	\$ 54,886.92	\$ 28.66868	\$ 2,178.82	\$ 56,649.32	\$ 29.81543	\$ 2,265.97	\$ 58,915.29	\$ 31.00805	\$ 2,356.61	\$ 61,271.90
Level 3/3	\$ 28.51039	\$ 2,166.79	\$ 56,336.52	\$ 29.41916	\$ 2,235.86	\$ 58,132.26	\$ 30.59593	\$ 2,325.29	\$ 60,457.55	\$ 31.81977	\$ 2,418.30	\$ 62,875.86
Level 3/4	\$ 29.24399	\$ 2,222.54	\$ 57,786.13	\$ 30.16964	\$ 2,292.89	\$ 59,615.21	\$ 31.37643	\$ 2,384.61	\$ 61,999.82	\$ 32.63148	\$ 2,479.99	\$ 64,479.81

Proposed M	IO Variati	ion Agree	ement incr	eases De	c 10 to Ju							
Classification Level	aft	m first full pa er 1 Dec 2010 s 2.6% interim			Effective from first full pay period on or after 1 July 2011 - 2.3% plus fixed amount			om first full pa iter 1 July 2012	y period on or - 4%	Effective from first full pay period on or after 1 July 2013 - 4%		
Full Time	New Hourly Rate	New Fortnightly Salary	New Annual Salary	New Hourly Rate	New Fortnightly Salary	New Annual Salary	New Hourly Rate	New Fortnightly Salary	New Annual Salary	New Hourly Rate	New Fortnightly Salary	New Annual Salary
Level 4/1	\$ 29.97669	\$ 2,278.23	\$ 59,233.95	\$ 30.81798	\$ 2,342.17	\$ 60,896.33	\$ 32.05070	\$ 2,435.85	\$ 63,332.18	\$ 33.33273	\$ 2,533.29	
Level 4/2	\$ 30.71030	\$ 2,333.98	\$ 60,683.55	\$ 31.56846	\$ 2,399.20	\$ 62,379.27	\$ 32.83120	\$ 2,495.17	\$ 64,874.45	\$ 34.14445	\$ 2,594.98	\$ 67,469.42
Level 4/3	\$ 31.44391	\$ 2,389.74	\$ 62,133.16	\$ 32.31894	\$ 2,456.24	\$ 63,862.22	\$ 33.61170	\$ 2,554.49	\$ 66,416.71	\$ 34.95616	\$ 2,656.67	\$ 69,073.38
Level 4/4	\$ 32.17751	\$ 2,445.49	\$ 63,582.76	\$ 33.06942	\$ 2,513.28	\$ 65,345.17	\$ 34.39219	\$ 2,613.81	\$ 67,958.97	\$ 35.76788	\$ 2,718.36	\$ 70,677.33
Level 5/1	\$ 32.91021	\$ 2,501.18	\$ 65,030.58	\$ 33.66715	\$ 2,558.70	\$ 66,526.29	\$ 35.01383	\$ 2,661.05	\$ 69,187.34	\$ 36.41439	\$ 2,767.49	\$ 71,954.83
Level 5/2	\$ 33.64382	\$ 2,556.93	\$ 66,480.19	\$ 34.41763	\$ 2,615.74	\$ 68,009.23	\$ 35.79433	\$ 2,720.37	\$ 70,729.60	\$ 37.22611	\$ 2,829.18	\$ 73,558.79
Level 5/3	\$ 34.37743	\$ 2,612.68	\$ 67,929.79	\$ 35.16811	\$ 2,672.78	\$ 69,492.18	\$ 36.57483	\$ 2,779.69	\$ 72,271.87	\$ 38.03782	\$ 2,890.87	\$ 75,162.74
Level 6/1	\$ 35.59944	\$ 2,705.56	\$ 70,344.49	\$ 36.41823	\$ 2,767.79	\$ 71,962.42	\$ 37.87496	\$ 2,878.50	\$ 74,840.91	\$ 39.38995	\$ 2,993.64	\$ 77,834.55
Level 6/2	\$ 36.82145	\$ 2,798.43	\$ 72,759.19	\$ 37.66835	\$ 2,862.79	\$ 74,432.65	\$ 39.17508	\$ 2,977.31	\$ 77,409.96	\$ 40.74208	\$ 3,096.40	\$ 80,506.36
Level 6/3	\$ 38.02839	\$ 2,890.16	\$ 75,144.09	\$ 38.90304	\$ 2,956.63	\$ 76,872.41	\$ 40.45916	\$ 3,074.90	\$ 79,947.30	\$ 42.07753	\$ 3,197.89	\$ 83,145.19
Level 7/1	\$ 39.23436	\$ 2,981.81	\$ 77,527.10	\$ 40.13675	\$ 3,050.39	\$ 79,310.22	\$ 41.74222	\$ 3,172.41	\$ 82,482.63	\$ 43.41191	\$ 3,299.31	\$ 85,781.94
Level 7/2	\$ 40.44012	\$ 3,073.45	\$ 79,909.67	\$ 41.37024	\$ 3,144.14	\$ 81,747.59	\$ 43.02505	\$ 3,269.90	\$ 85,017.50	\$ 44.74605	\$ 3,400.70	\$ 88,418.20
Level 7/3	\$ 41.64587	\$ 3,165.09	\$ 82,292.24	\$ 42.60373	\$ 3,237.88	\$ 84,184.96	\$ 44.30787	\$ 3,367.40	\$ 87,552.36	\$ 46.08019	\$ 3,502.09	\$ 91,054.45
Level 8/1	\$ 43.09371	\$ 3,275.12	\$ 85,153.17	\$ 44.08487	\$ 3,350.45	\$ 87,111.69	\$ 45.84826	\$ 3,484.47	\$ 90,596.16	\$ 47.68219	\$ 3,623.85	\$ 94,220.01
Level 8/2	\$ 44.54044	\$ 3,385.07	\$ 88,011.90	\$ 45.56487	\$ 3,462.93	\$ 90,036.18	\$ 47.38746	\$ 3,601.45	\$ 93,637.62	\$ 49.28296	\$ 3,745.50	\$ 97,383.13
Level 8/3	\$ 45.98828	\$ 3,495.11	\$ 90,872.84	\$ 47.04601	\$ 3,575.50	\$ 92,962.91	\$ 48.92785	\$ 3,718.52	\$ 96,681.43	\$ 50.88496	\$ 3,867.26	\$ 100,548.68